# UNIVERSITA DEGLI STUDI DI MILANO XXXII CYCLE DOCTORAL RESEARCH IN ORAL SCIENCES



# Effects of the innovative minimally invasive method of orthodontic treatment acceleration on the periodontal conditions. INTERIM RESULTS

Tutor: Professor Giulio Rasperini PhD Coordinator: Massimo Del Fabbro

PhD student: Angelina Gorbunkova

A.A.2016-2020

## Scientific supervisor:

Giulio Rasperini

Associate Professor in Periodontology, Dep. of Biomedical, Surgical and Dental Sciences, University of Milan, Milan, Italy.

Adjunct Clinical Associate Professor Department of Periodontics and Oral Medicine. University of Michigan, MI, USA.

## Approved by:

### Andrea Pilloni

Professor and Chairman, Section of Periodontology, Sapienza, University of Rome Associate Adjunct Professor in Ohio State University College of Dentistry, USA

### Roberto Farina

D.D.S. Ph.D. M.Sc. Associate Professor and Chair of Oral Surgery, School of Dentistry, University of Ferrara.

## Table of contents

I Overview of Ortho-Perio interactions	5
Introduction	5
1. Biological aspects of orthodontic tooth movement	7
2. Orthodontic treatment and environmental changes	9
3. Anchorage	12
4. Gingival invagination	14
5. Gingival enlargement	15
6. Gingival recessions	17
7. OT of periodontally affected patients	20
8. Maintenance	
II Periodontally accelerated orthodontics	29
1. Non-surgical methods of acceleration of orthodontic tooth movement	
Drug-induced acceleration	
Physically/mechanically stimulated	
2. Surgical-assisted methods of acceleration of orthodontic tooth movement	
Minimally invasive techniques	
III Clinical study	34
Introduction	
Aim and hypothesis	
Materials and Methods	36
Study design	
Patient entry	
Subject protection	
Randomization	37
Pretreatment phase	
Orthodontic treatment	

MOP mapping and procedure	39
Measurements	41
Statistics and data analysis	41
Results	42
Discussion	50
Conclusions and recommendation for future research	53
Bibliography	54
Acknowledgments	79

#### **I Overview of Ortho-Perio interactions**

#### Introduction

Thanks to the increasing demand in appearance, orthodontic treatment is being more and more adopted in the adult population. As adult orthodontic patients may also have restorative and periodontal needs, the interaction between different specialties becomes even more important. That means orthodontic therapy of adult patients has become an essential part of the complex dental treatment, that was also described in the previous issue. As we know the aim of orthodontic therapy is the correction of teeth position with appropriate interrelationship of dental arches providing better dental and facial esthetics and function. It might be a self-sufficient treatment or it may be part of the pre-prosthetic preparation, when favorable occlusal conditions are needed to provide a satisfactory prosthetic rehabilitation. Although adult orthodontics requires a slightly different treatment approach and does have some limitations when compared to adolescents orthodontics, it may be successfully applied in many clinical scenarios. For instance it can be used to create a space for implant placement or it may prevent excessive tooth preparation (in case of tipped teeth) ameliorating long-term prognosis for dentition due to the balanced occlusal loading.

Patients affected by periodontal disease may present with pathological tooth migration or other deformities where orthodontics may represent an important part of their treatment. These patients may need orthodontic interventions to correct spacing, proclination of incisors, rotation and tipping. As a consequence of the high prevalence of periodontal disease among adults aged  $\geq$ 30 years (1), modern orthodontists may often meet patients affected by periodontal disease and other preexisting conditions. Tooth malposition is also a risk factor for periodontal disease progression due to root proximity and to the reduced effectiveness of hygiene procedures contributing to the periodontal inflammation (2). Occlusal forces not regularly distributed act not along the tooth axis and may create an occlusal trauma, affecting periodontal health (3). When treatment planning complex clinical cases with malpositioned periodontally compromised teeth, orthodontic treatment should be considered, which may positively influence the long-term prognosis of the maintained periodontally compromised

teeth (4). Both periodontists and orthodontists should understand each other's perspective and cooperate in clinical practice to deliver the best possible result to their patients.

The amount of publications dedicated to the interdisciplinary dental treatment including orthodontics and periodontology has lately noticeably increased. Articles about interactions between these two fields are mostly focused on observations in limited topics, or reports of applied treatment approaches in managing complex dental problems. Technological progress in the last 30 years has significantly changed the world of dentistry in a way that specialists tend to be highly specified in a narrow dental field and prefer to restrict the area of their competence. For this reason, we would like to give a more comprehensive description of the complex interaction between these two different disciplines.

At first, we will introduce the basic mechanisms and cell-signalling pathways involved with tooth movement, that are of paramount importance for both orthodontists and periodontists. A large number of publications in both fields has deeply investigated these mechanisms, and the first chapter will attempt to provide a description of the aforementioned processes, which may be useful in both specialties' points of view.

Another area where orthodontics and periodontics have important connections is the evaluation of the influence on periodontal parameters and microbiological changes during the therapy. It is interesting to notice the impact that both disciplines may have on the oral ecosystem and how complex these interactions can be. Microbiological changes determined by fixed orthodontic appliances wearing, plaque accumulation and the response of periodontal tissues to such changes will be discussed.

After first chapters dedicated to micro-changes, we will observe how it may be realised on macro-level. Next chapter is dedicated to the use of TADs and dental implants to obtain absolute anchorage, the response of periodontal tissues to bone modification agents, the possible adoption of orthodontic therapies to prevent or correct tissue deformities or to provide a valid treatment alternative.

Orthodontic tooth movement causes reorientation and remodelling of supporting periodontal tissues. When teeth are moved into a new positions it causes changes in soft tissue and in underlying bone. In the following two chapters will be extensively described the possible effects of orthodontic treatment on periodontal tissues: how to prevent a deterioration of

6

periodontal conditions, how to treat patient if one of adverse effects had place, when it is the best time to interact with colleagues.

Finally - while active treatment often plays the leading role in symposia, meetings and in the available literature - maintenance of patients' health, function and aesthetics following active therapy must be a priority in the management of both specialties' populations.

Knowing that there are many prejudices about unfavourable influence of the orthodontic therapy on periodontal status we invite you to get acquainted with the evidence and to summarise if orthodontic treatment may have a detrimental effect on periodontal tissues, when it may happen and how to avoid it. Since both periodontists and orthodontists work primarily on tooth supporting structures, soft and hard periodontal tissues' changes during tooth movement and inflammatory disease must be fully understood from both specialties' perspectives.

We hope, that it will help you to run your clinical practice in a better way, to avoid possible mistakes and to provide the best possible treatment options to your patients.

#### 1. Biological aspects of orthodontic tooth movement

Every orthodontic tooth movement (OTM) causes a variety of microscopic and macroscopic changes. When applying mechanical forces to the tooth supporting structure cell-signalling pathways are activated through numerous cascade reactions, which stimulate periodontal ligament (PDL) turnover and bone turnover. It is well-known, that the inflammation is a complex biological process that occurs in response to infection and/or other triggers results in tissue damage (5). Certainly, besides common basic mechanisms of inflammation that are present during both OTM and periodontal disease there are some noticeable differences: after the application of the orthodontic forced a strain and localised hypoxia induce an aseptic inflammation devoid of bacteria that results in bone and PDL remodelling.

Tooth movement induced by orthodontic force is the result of placing controlled forces on teeth. The applied force causes remodelling changes in the dental and periodontal tissues. Orthodontic force application results in compression of the alveolar bone and the periodontal ligament on one side while the periodontal ligament is stretched on the opposite side. The bone is selectively resorbed on the compressed side and deposited on the tension side (6).

In the "pressure-tension theory" the PDL senses a change in mechanical forces or stresses. The theory proposes that PDL progenitor cells differentiate into compression-associated osteoclasts and tension-associated osteoblasts, causing bone resorption and apposition, respectively (7). The following biological processes are proposed on the compression side: disturbance of blood flow in the compressed PDL, cell death in the compressed area of the PDL (hyalinization), resorption of the hyalinized tissue by macrophages, and undermining bone resorption by osteoclasts beside the hyalinized tissue. It is proposed that tooth movement will not take place until the necrosed tissue is removed by the cells on the compression side.

On the tension side, it is proposed that the periodontium, including the PDL, alveolar bone and cementum remodels and undergoes bone apposition. Osteoblasts differentiate from mesenchymal stem/progenitor cells. Mature osteoblasts form the osteoid or type I collagen matrix, which is later undergo mineralization (8). Endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) mediates bone formation on the tension side of orthodontic forces (9).

Moreover, levels of ALP during OTM, are noted to be significantly greater in sites of tension than in sites of compression, indicating the differences of the remodelling processes (10). On the compression side expression of bone resorptive mediators nuclear factor-kappa (RANK) and transforming growth factor  $\beta 1(TGF-\beta 1)$  increase and expression of a bone-forming mediator osteoprotegerin (OPG) decreased (11).

In 1932 Schwarz correlated the tissue response to the magnitude of force with capillary blood pressure. Light orthodontic force, i.e., force less than capillary blood pressure, causes periodontal ligament ischemia with simultaneous bone resorption and deposition resulting in continuous tooth movement. Moderate orthodontic forces, i.e., forces exceeding capillary blood pressure lead to periodontal ligament strangulation resulting in delayed bone resorption. Strong/heavy orthodontic forces, i.e., forces far exceeding capillary blood pressure, cause ischemia and degeneration of the periodontal ligament on the compressed side resulting in hyalinization with more delay in tooth movement (12). If the force exceeds the pressure (20–25 g/cm2 of root surface), tissue necrosis can occur due to the strangulated periodontium (13).

The intensity of applied forces correlates with the amount of the released inflammatory mediators: the stronger the mechanical force is applied the higher the levels of mediators are found in GCF. For example levels of MMP-8 and MMP-9 that take part in collagen

remodelling, after application of mechanical forces were found significantly increase (14, 15). This may be interpreted in two different ways: as a negative factor predisposing to periodontal breakdown, and also represent a marker for increased tissue metabolism anticipating a faster response to the applied force.

Although inflammation during orthodontic treatment leads to an increase of levels of numerous inflammatory mediators such as (interleukins (IL), beta Glucuronidase (bG), alkaline phosphatase (ALP), lactate dehydrogenase (LDG), prostaglandin E2 (PGE2), endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) and Ca2+ independent nitric oxide synthase (iNOS), Matrix metalloproteinase 8 (MMP-8), Matrix metalloproteinase 9 (MMP-9), it has a different mechanism if compared with periodontitis (14-19).

Periodontitis has deal with pro-inflammatory events involving both cells and mediators from innate and adaptive immunity as a defence against invading organisms. The adaptive immune response is activated with involvement of the cellular and non-cellular mechanisms of acquired immunity. Immune mechanisms play further roles in the resolution of inflammation and in the healing process, including the repair and the regeneration of lost or damaged tissues.

#### 2. Orthodontic treatment and environmental changes

Often, periodontal inflammation in patients undergoing orthodontic treatment could be associated not only with mechanical stress in PDL or disturbances in tissue turnover, but also with the presence of dental plaque accumulation both supragingivally and subgingivally. In periodontal patients undergoing orthodontic therapy plaque control has to be closely monitored.

Several aspects may influence plaque accumulation during OTM: the selected type of appliance (fixed or removable), bracket material, type of ligation and type of retainer may affect the patients' ability to maintain a good level of oral hygiene. Plaque Index (PI) in patients with fixed appliances appears to be greater than that in patients wearing removable appliances (20), in its turn, fixed orthodontic appliances may perform differently. Stainless steel brackets appeared to harvest significantly bigger amount of plaque when compared to ceramic and polycarbonate brackets. The greatest amount of plaque in ceramic brackets accumulated on occlusal and gingival surfaces, while plaque accumulation was higher on

mesial and distal surfaces of stainless steel brackets (21, 22). Also material of ligatures is important: gingival inflammation was shown to be higher when using elastomeric rings for archwire ligation compared to ligature wires (23, 24).

After active phase of OTM the treatment does not finish, continuing with the phase of retention. The presence of fixed retainers may be associated with a risk of higher level of plaque accumulation, gingival recession, and presence of bleeding on probing due to more complicated maintenance (25). Patients with multi-strand wire retainers exhibited more plaque accumulation on the distal surfaces of the lower anterior teeth in comparison with a single span, round wire retainers (26). Since the choice of orthodontic devices and materials is aways up to the clinician, this aspects are likely to be considered.

The microbiological imbalance derived from orthodontic therapy can be associated not only with the elevated quantity of plaque accumulation. Bacterial composition of dental plaque changes with the presence of orthodontic appliances. Orthodontic bracket-systems appeared to be niches suitable for colonization by gram-negative periodontal pathogens of the orange and red complexes, described by Socransky, 1998 (27). Bacterial species from these groups have been more closely correlated with gingival inflammation and chronic periodontal disease. All brackets of patients who didn't apply any antimicrobial agents were heavily contaminated by at least 1 of the 16 gram-negative periodontal pathogenic bacterial species evaluated (28). For example, young patients wearing fixed orthodontic appliances were found to harbour Actinobacillus actinomycetemcomitans (Aa) with a statistically significant greater frequency of detection than appliance-free individuals (29, 30). Thornberg et al analyzed subgingival microflora for anaerobic or facultative anaerobic bacteria before, during and after OTM and found out, that pathogen counts for 6 of the 8 pathogens increased significantly after being wearing appliances for 6 months. On the other hand after 12 month of fixed orthodontic appliances wearing no pathogen level was significantly higher compared to pretreatment scores due to the improved plaque control following teeth alignment and probably also thanks to a newly established equilibrium of oral ecosystem (31).

After debonding periodontal and microbiological parameters continue to change. Sallum et al reported decreased levels of periodontopathogens 30 days after removal of fixed orthodontic appliances, prophylaxis, and oral hygiene instructions: an approximately 50% reduction of A. actinomycetemcomitans levels with a significant reduction in the proportion of sites positive for B. forsythus. This reduction was compatible with clinical signs of periodontal health after

orthodontic appliance removal (32). Periodontal probing depths (PPD), the number of proximal sites that showed bleeding on probing (BOP) and GCF flow increase significantly between baseline and end of treatment on fixed appliances for both the banded and the bonded sites. After three month follow-up PPD and GCF flow appeared to be reduced but still remain significantly higher than at baseline. After removal of fixed orthodontic appliances banded sites may still show a significantly higher number of sites with BOP than before treatment.

The supragingival colony-forming units (CFU) ratio normalised after three months, possibly because these parts used to be more available to the oral hygiene. The subgingival CFU ratio three months after bracket removal remained significantly lower compared with baseline, indicating that changes induced by orthodontic treatment are partially irreversible. Periodontal parameters tended to normalise after debonding, but most values three month after treatment remained significantly elevated, representing some grade of risk for a periodontal health (33).

However clinical changes in periodontal conditions after OTM on fixed appliances may not be necessarily related to worsening periodontal conditions, because one of the most important factors influencing the presence of inflammation in periodontal tissues is a susceptibility to periodontal disease (34, 35). Individual susceptibility is independent from the presence of a well-known retentive plaque factor, i.e. orthodontic appliances and/or bands. Visible plaque index (VPI), gingival bleeding index (GBI), bleeding on probing (BOP), periodontal pocket depth (PPD), clinical attachment level (CAL) may show no statistically significant differences.

The severity and speed of progression of periodontitis depends upon the balance of a number of factors: the number and type of bacteria present, how strong the individual's defence mechanisms are, and the presence or absence of certain risk factors. Important risk factors include inherited or genetic susceptibility, smoking, lack of adequate home care, age, diet, health history, and medications.

To reduce risks of periodontal breakdown during OTM clinicians should pay more attention to periodontal examination and periodontal risk assessment before starting the orthodontic therapy. Also more attention should be paid to the bracket material characteristics and type of ligation. Periodontal status in orthodontically treated patients might be assessed not only during therapy and after debonding, but likely also during follow-ups in retention period. Professional interactions between periodontology and orthodontics during multidisciplinary dental treatment could be divided in two big groups, depending if any of these two disciplines plays the leading or complimentary role. There are clinical situations, when periodontal health and long-term prognosis may benefit from the correction of the teeth position in the dental arch and there are situations, when periodontist may be useful to a specialist before during and after OT.

#### 3. Anchorage

Anchorage is a very important part of orthodontic treatment and it represents another area of interaction between orthodontics and periodontology. An increasing interest in the orthodontic field has recently arisen in the use of Temporary Anchorage Devices (TADs) to obtain absolute anchorage intraorally. As TADs closely resemble and have a lot in common with dental implants, the interaction between periodontists and orthodontists have been even closer.

Anchorage is defined as the resistance to unwanted tooth movements. Control of anchorage is one of the most important issues in orthodontics and is considered a prerequisite for orthodontic treatment of dental and skeletal malocclusions. Various techniques of anchorage reinforcement have been devised and successfully used in orthodontic practice. Before temporary anchorage devices orthodontists have used teeth, intraoral appliances, and extraoral appliances, to control anchorage. Recently TAD-provided skeletal anchorage is progressively being incorporated into treatment modalities of orthodontic practice. Cope et al indicated a number of characteristics for ideal TADs: simple to use, inexpensive, immediately loadable, immobile, does not require (patient) compliance, biocompatible, and provides clinically equivalent or superior results compared to conventional systems (36).

Absolute anchorage, defined as no movement of the anchorage unit as a consequence to the reaction forces applied to move teeth, may be provided by using ankylosed teeth or implants. Implant anchorage may be obtained with conventional dental implants, palatal implants, mini-plates, and mini screw implants. Conventional dental implants and palatal implants may provide maximum anchorage reinforcement, but they require time to be osteointegrated before loading, increasing the duration of treatment. Hence mini screw implants and plates have become more frequently used in practice.

Sugavara et al observing literature about miniplates' characteristics concluded that mini plates appeared to be the most reliable, predictable, and effective modality (37). Moreover it showed best results in providing stable anchorage independently of the thickness of the cortical bone, probably due to the possible adoption of multiple fixation screws. However mini plates placement requires open flap surgery with more related postoperative complications.

The placement of mini screw implants has demonstrated to be a dependable way of anchorage reinforcement. Titanium mini implants, which are surgically inserted in the bone are small, relatively uncomplicated to place and could be successfully used as intraoral extradental anchorage. The mini implants' stability was suggested to be influenced by direction of the orthodontic force, angle of insertion, shape of thread, insertion torque, length of screws, bone density and thickness of the cortical bone (38-42). The benefit of mini screws application may be affected by patient related factors as systemic diseases, smoking, habits and hygiene level, which should be evaluated while planning in order to avoid undesirable aftereffects. Cone Beam Computer Tomography (CBCT) may be used during treatment in order to better understand individual patient anatomy or it may be used after insertion to better control the placement of the TADs (43). In some cases providing molar distalization using TADs possible to achieve teeth alignment without tooth extraction.

The other possible way to enhance anchorage during OTM is to influence the bone turnover by pharmacological means. Modifying osteoclastic activity we can influence anchorage stability during the active orthodontic treatment and retention. A single low-dose application of bisphosphonates (zoledronate, risedronate) as well as Bis-enoxacin (bisphosphonate derivative of enoxacin) can maintain the stability of mini implants over time by regulation of bone resorption through inhibiting activity of osteoclasts (44-48). Osteoprotegerin-Fc (OPG-Fc) being an inhibitor of osteoclastic activity may affect bone maturation during orthodontic tooth movement. As a consequence, local administration of OPG-Fc may lead to decrease of post orthodontic relapse and probably may reinforce anchorage (49).

Anchorage planning may benefit from the coordinated work of orthodontists and periodontists. Using TADs, oral hygiene should be closely monitored as plaque accumulation near the TAD gingival margin can cause perimucositis, which may lead to breakdown of bone around implants and eventually implant loss (50). After TAD placement, the surrounding soft tissues should be carefully maintained to ensure durability of the implant, thus patients

require instructions on daily plaque control at home and periodic professional care, similar to regular periodontal maintenance.

#### 4. Gingival invagination

Orthodontic treatments that include extraction of dental units and movements of adjacent teeth in to the extraction sites can lead to gingival invaginations (GI). Gingival ingrowth was defined by Robinson et al (51) as a linear invagination of the interproximal tissue with mesial and distal orientation and a probing depth of at least 1 mm (Fig. 1). The frequency of GI is reported to be high (approximately 35%) and may be observed more often in the lower jaw (51-53). They vary from mild fissures in keratinized gingiva to deep clefts in the alveolar bone crossing interdental papilla either buccally or lingually through the alveolar bone, penetrating the alveolar ridge in 25% of cases (53). Since these gingival invaginations could serve as potential sites for dental plaque accumulation, it has been considered as a potential risk factor for initiation of periodontal disorders during the course of orthodontic treatment (51, 54). Furthermore GI may be associated with the increased marginal bone loss in the spaces between neighbouring teeth, a reduction in interdental bone height, and increased time necessary for the orthodontic space to close (55).

Investigating the effects of a timely versus a prolonged space closure after tooth extraction on the incidence and severity of gingival invaginations, significantly more GI were reported when there was a delay in space closure and orthodontic treatment was initiated late after tooth extraction (52, 56) therefore proper communication between specialists is particularly important.

According to the GI severity treatment strategies may vary. When GI is located in soft tissues only it may be treated using a cold blade or the electric cautery with no significant difference between the two gingivectomy techniques (57). Soft tissue diode laser in the management of mucogingival problems may present some advantages as minimal post operative pain and no need for suturing (58). In contrast to previously described surgical procedures for the correction of gingival invaginations, a preventive approach was proposed.

In order to prevent GI formation during orthodontic treatment with extractions Tiefengraber et al. used a socket preservation technique, applying e-PTFE membranes after premolar extractions (59). No gingival invaginations appeared with the subsequent translational tooth movement in the membrane-treated areas, whereas gingival invaginations was apparent in almost all the untreated sites.

Another preventive measure, demonstrated in the literature was guided bone regeneration (GBR) with bone replacement materials (60). However the success of tooth movement previously augmented with a synthetic material seems to be strongly influenced by the material properties. For example, the use of non-resorbable hydroxyapatite ceramic showed negative results (61). Meanwhile, using synthetic nanocrystalline hydroxyapatite, which is able to resorb very fast, Reichert et al. obtained significantly lower probing depths of the adjacent teeth and a reduced number of sites with communicating buccal and lingual invaginations (62).

GBR applied to the post extraction area was suggested to be a good approach to prevent GI formation during OTM, however the best timing for to initiate tooth approximation after surgery is still under discussion and sufficient information from controlled clinical studies is missing.



Fig.1. Intraoral view of the patient after completed orthodontic treatment. Treatment plan included mandibular premolars' extraction. There is a gingival invagination within soft periodontal tissues formed by the end of OT. (Courtesy of Dr. Michele Izzo)

#### 5. Gingival enlargement

GE is a very common condition in orthodontic population that is characterised by an increase in the size of gingiva usually resulting in pseudo-pocketing without attachment loss. As it may involve the anterior region it may have an impact on oral health-related quality of life (63). Traditionally GE was considered as a plaque-related inflammatory reaction consecutive to bacterial plaque accumulation in a difficult-to-access tooth surfaces (64).

Despite this inflammatory factor, other causal factors have been proposed to explain the association between orthodontic treatment and GE.

Chemical irritation produced by materials used for banding, mechanical irritation by bands, and food impaction have been suggested to explain the pathogenesis of GE (65). However already in 1972 Zachrisson and Zachrisson (66) had reported gingival enlargement in patients maintaining excellent oral hygiene. More recently orthodontic patients with good dental hygiene exhibiting GE without any clinical signs of gingival inflammation were studied (15). These patients exhibited elevated MMP-8 and MMP-9 levels in GCF. The authors suggested that during orthodontic treatment, the mechanical stress appeared to be one of the key-factors determining the increase of MMP-9 in GCF and the onset of GE.

In recent years, it has been suggested that a continuing low dose of nickel released to the epithelium from corrosion of orthodontic appliances may be the initiating factor of GE in orthodontic patients.

Some authors also evaluated the possible role of an allergic reaction to nickel, which is commonly used in orthodontic appliances (67-70). In vitro and in vivo studies suggest that released nickel ions may cause an exposure time dependent allergic reaction characterised by an up-regulated proliferation of keratinocytes and increased epithelial cell proliferation (71, 72). It may be therefore important to treat patients with nickel-free appliances and to adopt questionnaires to evaluate previous history of allergies to metals as they have been linked to an increased frequency of GE (73-75).

The time under fixed orthodontic treatment strongly influenced the extension of GE, with more severe manifestations of this condition among patients using orthodontic appliances for longer periods of time). According to location, enlargements could be marginal, papillary or diffuse. Enlargement of interdental papillae and accumulation of gingival tissue may appear due to the application of compressive or retraction forces at the site of extraction space closure. In orthodontic treatment the extraction of teeth may be required. Most commonly, first or second premolars are extracted in both dental arches. Along with GI, an accumulation of gingival tissue may appear on teeth adjacent to the extraction site during the space closure (76).

Based on the extent and severity, these enlargements may lead to functional disturbances like altered speech, difficulty in mastication and aesthetic and psychological problems. The prime treatment modalities involve obtaining a detailed medical history and non–surgical periodontal therapy. In the management of gingival enlargement, patient motivation to maintain meticulous self-care oral hygiene with adjunctive use of mouth rinses is the first line of treatment. Nonsurgical periodontal treatment (including oral hygiene instructions, scaling, root planing, and prophylaxis) is the conventional management approach for gingival enlargement but it may not always be sufficient when gingival enlargement is extensive and self-care is compromised (77).

The surgical approach for management of gingival enlargement was proposed. Although surgical treatment is considered to be invasive and may not be effective if self-care oral hygiene practices remain poor. There are some evidence that nonsurgical periodontal treatment with the adjunct use of laser therapy can be effective in the management of gingival health problems in patients with fixed orthodontic appliances. Diode laser gingivectomy was shown as a valuable tool for obtaining quicker and greater improvement in gingival health, suggesting its beneficial use for orthodontic patients especially when oral hygiene was not sufficient to achieve normal healthy gum (78).

#### 6. Gingival recessions

OT is always accompanied by changes in tissues surrounding teeth. Tooth movement may promote GR formation as well as can possibly improve soft tissue conditions (79-84). As you know, GR appears to be a reason of root sensitivity, increased susceptibility to caries, tooth abrasion, following difficulties in maintenance of oral hygiene and unsatisfactory esthetics. The incidence of GR formation among the orthodontic patients was reported to be up to 10-12% (79, 85). The prevalence of gingival recession during orthodontic treatment was shown to increase during the treatment with the further raise during the long-term post-treatment period. Thus, 98.9% of the orthodontically treated patients had at least 1 recession, when 85.2% - had at least 1 recession 10 to 15 years post-treatment (86).

Studies dedicated to association between orthodontic treatment and the development of GR have conflicting results, probably because of the differences in the study designs and lengths

of the observation periods. However, the systematic by Bollen et al confirms a positive association between gingival recessions and orthodontic treatment (87).

Although the etiology of gingival recessions remains unclear, several predisposing factors have been suggested. One of the main reasons for GR development is believed to be a continuous mechanical trauma by toothbrush (88, 89), but Matthews (90) and Rajapakse et al (91) suggested that there is no good evidence of direct link between toothbrushing and appearance of GR. When talking about tooth brushing, attention should be paid to the possible variables of the procedure, such as: brushing force, tooth-brushing technique, duration of toothbrushing, frequency of changing the toothbrush, brush /bristle hardness. During fixed orthodontic therapy the way of brushing has to be changed because to the obstacles presented by braces, elastics, arches and wires. In this way the efficacy of the brushing may decrease and the possibility of the trauma with the domestic hygiene aids increases. Periodontal inflammation encompasses gradual bone loss also might lead to apical gingival migration and root exposure. Difficulty with tooth brushing and plaque accumulation during orthodontic treatment and fixed retention thus can contribute to inflammation-related recession formation (92).



Fig 2. Intraoral view after orthodontic treatment provided by clear aligners.

A: Patient represents multiple gingival recessions in low and upper jaws; B: The most pronounced soft tissue defect shows 3.1: gingival recession of 5 mm and additional 3 mm of periodontal probing; tartar can be easily detected on the root surface of 3.1; C: The transparency of thin periodontal phenotype in the area makes it possible to observe subgingival tartar on the root surface of the neighbouring tooth.

(Courtesy of Dr. Michele Izzo)

Also several anatomical and morphological characteristics were suggested to play a role in GR formation. During OTM alveolar bone dehiscences may occur when tooth roots move through the alveolar cortical bone (93-95). More often this condition is performed in patients with a small alveolar process, thin buccal or lingual bone plates, eccentric position of teeth, basally extended maxillary sinus and progressive alveolar bone loss (96). However if the tooth is moved within the envelope of the alveolar bone, the risk of harmful side-effect on the marginal soft tissue is minimal (93,94). The direction of applied orthodontic forces may also have an impact on soft tissues. Some studies suggested that controlled proclination of mandibular incisors could be carried out in orthodontic patients without a risk of periodontal breakdown if good level of dental hygiene is provided (79, 85, 97, 98]. However according to the latest study (99) pro-inclination orthodontic movement may be significantly associated with a reduction of the keratinized tissue width. Facial tooth movement may result in decreased bucco-lingual tissue thickness and may reduce the height of the free gingiva and as consequence may lead to development of GR. A recent systematic review concluded that the direction of the tooth movement and the bucco-lingual thickness of the gingiva may play important roles in soft tissue alteration during orthodontic treatment (100).

Periodontal phenotype also has been suggested to be an important factor in GR development. It includes gingival thickness and keratinized tissue width, bone morphotype and tooth dimension (101). Patients with thin phenotype have significantly more chances to develop GR during orthodontic treatment than those ones with the thick one (99).

A strong correlation was found between thin phenotype and pro-inclination orthodontic movement in terms of GR depth and keratinized tissue width. Thin periodontal phenotype and amount of attached gingiva were found to be significantly related to labial plate thickness, alveolar crest position and gingival architecture. This type of periodontium has decreased resistance to mechanical stress or inflammation and may correlate with development of GR (80, 97, 102, 103). An accurate evaluation of gingival thickness before to start OTM is recommended (99). In clinical situations where tooth movement is planned in the areas with < 2 mm of keratinised mucosa, it was suggested to apply a preventive gingival augmentation before the initiation of orthodontic treatment to reduce the risk of gingival alteration during the orthodontic stage.

Every clinical case may include a combination of different predisposing factors that can affect the treatment outcome, therefore it is important to evaluate risk factors while planning orthodontic treatment in order to avoid or prevent GR formation during orthodontic therapy.

#### 7. OT of periodontally affected patients

Today many adult patients are actively seeking orthodontic treatment as an adjunctive treatment to facilitate other dental treatment (104). It is well-documented that there is a high prevalence of periodontal disease among adults of 30 years of age or more (105). It is expected that orthodontists will treat patients affected by periodontal disease more frequently; the number of adult patients with periodontal problems attending orthodontic practices keeps increasing (106).

More than a half of periodontally affected patients suffer from pathological tooth migration (107). There are several etiologic factors may contribute to pathological tooth migration: periodontal attachment loss, pressure from inflamed tissues, occlusal factors, oral habits such as tongue thrusting and bruxism, loss of teeth without replacement, gingival enlargement, periodontal inflammation and eruptive forces. Due to the inflammation of the supporting tissues and a tooth loss, in the presence of reduced periodontal support under occlusal overloading, patients may develop teeth extrusion, rotation, teeth flaring or diastema formation.



*Fig. 3. A, B: Intraoral view of the denture in patient with pronounced periodontal disease. Teeth flaring was developed during the periodontal inflammation progression.* 



Fig. 4. Clinical case 1.

A Patient successfully treated with interdisciplinary approach. Before the treatment patient presented with periodontal disease Stage 4 Grade B.

*A*, *D*: Smile of the patient before and after perio-orto-implant dental rehabilitation.

B, E: Intraoral front view before and after the treatment.

C, F: Intraoral lateral left side in occlusion. Before and after treatment.



Fig. 5. Surgical phase of periodontal therapy. The infrabony defect is filled with Enamel Matrix Derivative (EMD) and deproteinised bovine bone (DBBM). Preoperative examination. A: the loss of clinical attachment at the mesial side of 23. Intraopertive steps. B: Visualization of the infraosseus component. Access to the infrabony defect realised by the single flap approach (SFA). C: biomaterials placement D: wound closure. Re-evaluation 6 month after the intervention. E: soft tissue healing 6 month after surgery. F: 12 month after periodontal regenerative surgery. G: Apical intraoral Rx before the surgery H: one year after full dental rehabilitation. (Courtesy of prof. Giulio Rasperini)

Nonetheless some grade of pathological tooth migration may be self-corrected after elimination of the inflammation. Non-surgical or/and surgical periodontal therapy may lead to the so-called «reactive repositioning» - the movement leading to spontaneous teeth realignment (108-110).

Our knowledge of the extent of spontaneous repositioning of pathologically migrated teeth that we expect after periodontal therapy is limited. Gaumet et. al. reported a full diastema closure in 50% of cases, demonstrating the correspondence between the gap size and repositioning: the bigger is the gap - the less chances of spontaneous realignment after periodontal therapy (111). When small to moderate diastema were considered, the frequency of complete repositioning appeared to be up to 78%. Authors stated, that if a recently formed diastema of anterior teeth is associated with periodontal disease was  $\leq 1$  mm in dimension, the closure was highly predictable. In addition, in 20% of patients experienced a further improvement of the teeth position after surgical phase of periodontal therapy.

However, in another 50% of cases, to align teeth after periodontal treatment patient need to undergo orthodontic treatment. Prior to OT, periodontal inflammation must be eliminated, and the orthodontist must make sure the patient is capable of performing adequate oral hygiene care. Also, it is better to inform the patient before the beginning of OT, that non-adherence to the oral hygiene protocol can result in high risks of periodontal tissue damage, so the discontinuation of the orthodontic treatment should be expected (112). On the other hand, if patient presents with reduced, but healthy periodontium, without infra bony defects and has a good level of dental hygiene - it is safe to perform the treatment both on fixed and More attention should be paid when planning periodontally compromised patients in which periodontal inflammation resulted in vertical bony defects.

Orthodontic extrusion may lead to clinical and radiographic improvements of infrabony defects. This type of movement may provide levelling of isolated infrabony defects, repositioning of the gingival margin, and increased amount of attached gingiva and bone (113, 114). Forced orthodontic eruption may be combined also with periodontal regenerative procedures, resulting in soft and hard periodontal tissue improvements (115). Teeth can be moved into an alveolar ridge area previously augmented with biomaterials, as we mentioned above, talking about GTR used for prevention of GI formation. Periodontal regeneration before orthodontic therapy aims to prevent a down-growth of the junctional epithelium that may appear during tooth movements (115, 116). Periodontal regeneration may be combined

with any kind of orthodontic tooth movement: extrusion, intrusion and sagittal tooth movements and in some cases may improve the prognosis of the teeth with furcation involvement (117, 118). There are few studies describing orthodontic treatment after periodontal regeneration procedures (119-123) and only one study reporting a long-term result 10 years after combined GTR-ortho treatment (121). In all mentioned publications authors stated that this interdisciplinary approach is valid and safe, when periodontal infection is under control and low continuous mechanical forces are applied.

The question of when the orthodontic phase should be initiated is still open. To the date, the optimal time to begin orthodontic movement after GTR has never been analyzed in a randomized clinical controlled study. Different researchers describe the initiation of orthodontic treatment from 10 days to 1 year following regeneration surgery (119-126). In presence of limited scientific evidence it was suggested to wait at least 6 months after the completion of periodontal therapy with regenerated materials in order to obtain the movement in fully healed sites (127).

Given that biological and biomechanical conditions are different in periodontally compromised patients as compared to a patient with good periodontal health, due to the reduced periodontal ligament - crown-root length ratio is increased, and the centre of resistance is moved apically. This means, that a greater moments during force application arise and it should be fully understood by orthodontists (119). An interdisciplinary periodontal-orthodontic treatment could be beneficial even in a case that seems hopeless, but these patients should be seen frequently for periodontal maintenance and minimal orthodontic forces should be applied. (128, 129). An appropriate force system should be used to treat adult patients with periodontal disease like segmental arches and skeletal anchorage (130). Also the retention phase after the active might be different from a conventional one. Often a permanent or long term retention is required. It should be kept in mind that orthodontic retainers, both removable and fixed, are potentially plaque retentive devices and as such have potential risk for periodontal breakdown (131, 132).





Fig. 6 Patients ortomantamography before the treatment.



Fig. 7. Periodontal surgery of the pathological site with the deepest bony defect. A-C:intraoral view of probing; D-E: Intraoperative view of the defect. D: Infrabony defect; E: vertical component of the defect is filled with biomaterial; F: flap repositioning and sutures.



Fig. 8. Ortopantomography of the patient one year after periodontal surgeries.



Fig. 9. Intraoral view of the patient 1 year after periodontal surgery. Periodontal tissues are healthy and stable. No pathological probing, no bleeding on probing and a very good oral hygiene with the perfect adherence to the periodontal maintenance recall program.



Fig. 10. A, B: Intraoral view during orthodontic therapy; a fixed orthodontic appliance was used for OT with minor force application; during the treatment patient showed a good compliance and regularly showed up for periodontal maintenance visits every 3 month. Some teeth have reduced but healthy periodontal support, however this condition can not be considered a contraindication for the orthodontic treatment.



Fig. 11. Intraoral view at the end of the ortho-perio treatment; after an active phase of the orthodontic therapy was placed a fixed retainer on the lingual surfaces of the lower and upper anterior teeth from 1.3 to 2.3 and from 3.3 to 4.3; this retainers do not impede domiciliar routine hygiene manoeuvres of the patient.



Fig. 12. Ortopantomography of the patient 1 year after completion of the orto-perio treatment.

#### 8. Maintenance

All patients undergoing orthodontic treatment have difficulties to maintain a good level of oral hygiene, because orthodontic constructions and accessories may hinder conventional brushing and flossing. The same applies to post-orthodontic fixed retainers. Patient's compliance, motivation, and oral hygiene maintenance are well-known to have a significant impact on periodontal status. This treatment phase is also extremely important during orthodontic treatment for maintaining healthy periodontal condition. Oral hygiene education supplemented with positive motivation should be started at the initial stages of the treatment strategy in order to obtain predictable outcomes. Prior to treatment, the orthodontist must make sure the patient is capable of performing adequate oral hygiene measurements and aware, that in case of non-compliance and unsatisfactory level of domestic hygiene active orthodontic treatment will be postponed until satisfactory plaque control is achieved.

The first part of maintenance consists of a daily oral hygiene program that should be individually tailored for each patient. It must be clear and achievable.

There are many studies dedicated to different types of toothbrushes (133). All toothbrushes can be decided on two big groups: manual (special orthodontic settle, mono-settle, ionic) and powered (oscillating-rotating, ultrasonic, sonic). There is a Cochrane review from 2011, that was updated in 2014, based on huge number of observations, concluding that powered

toothbrushes provide a significant benefit when compared with manual toothbrushes (134). However, if patient has never been familiar with powered tooth brush before, a separate visit dedicated to a brushing technique is recommended. In orthodontic patients oscillatingrotating toothbrushes has also performed higher effectiveness of in dental plaque removal and gingivitis reduction when compared to manual brushes (135, 136).

The additional use of chemical agents as adjuvants to mechanical biofilm control (brushing and flossing), may result in additional advantages compared to mechanical plaque control alone (137). For patients who might have a higher risk of periodontal breakdown, such as periodontally affected patients undergoing orthodontic treatment, the use of it additional oral antiseptics is recommended. Chlorhexidine is one of the most studied oral antiseptics. Mouthwashes containing chlorhexidine (CHX) shows high anti-plaque and anti-gingivitis efficacy (mean reduction of 40% and 28%, respectively) (138). However long-term use of CHX-based products results in tooth and soft tissue staining. For this reason CHX contained mouthiness should be indicated only for short periods of time, especially in cases of periodontal inflammation. Among the daily-use agents, essential oils are recommended as the first option, because of their proved efficacy (139, 140).

During orthodontic treatment of periodontally healthy subjects, clinical periodontal evaluation (including periodontal charting) should be performed every 6 months. A finding of pathological pocket will require further radiographic evaluation and referral to a periodontist. While treating orthodontically periodontally affected patients, periodontal recall appointments and professional hygiene maintenance should be performed with shorter intervals, once every 3 months during active OT, and they are essential to be continued after completion of orthodontic treatment. In other words periodontal maintenance should be provided from the beginning of periodontal therapy, through all the steps of periodontal treatment, it should be even more closely monitored during orthodontic treatment and later should be continued throughout the life-time of the patient.

#### **II** Periodontally accelerated orthodontics

In order to shorten the duration of active orthodontic therapy was proposed the use of orthodontic teeth movement acceleration which is based on stimulation of local bone metabolism by different means. Acceleration methods may be divided on three groups: surgically assisted, drug-induced, and physically/mechanically stimulated.

#### 1. Non-surgical methods of acceleration of orthodontic tooth movement

#### **Drug-induced acceleration**

The approach of local drug-administration is based on the ability influence bone remodelling activity. Such substances as prostaglandins, corticosteroid hormones, vitamin D3, parathyroid hormone, thyroxin and some others were proposed for this purpose (141, 142).

Keeping in mind, that these drugs may have systemic effects on body metabolism, therefore they are difficult to apply for orthodontic tooth movement and to control their absorption in the blood stream. For this reason daily systemic administration or daily local injection should be provided to obtain the constant concentration in the interested area. Repetitive frequent injections may evoke fear in patients and cause problems in medical treatment. For these reasons, routine clinical use of drug-induced orthodontic acceleration still requires further investigations, to determine the correct dosage, frequency of administration and, especially, the possible local and side effects of its long term use (143).

All the drugs reviewed have therapeutic effects as well as side effects that influence the cells targeted by orthodontic forces. The value of a thorough medical history is increasingly significant as young and old alike are exposed to a greater range of therapeutic agents. Therefore, it is imperative that the orthodontists need to pay attention to drug consumption and history of each and every patient, before and during the course of orthodontic treatment, so that the best treatment strategy (including force control and appointment intervals) can be selected for each case. Acetaminophen, which does not have significant influence on the rate of tooth movement, can be recommended for controlling pain during orthodontic treatment.

#### Physically/mechanically stimulated

Several non-surgical adjuncts were suggested to promote tooth movement via physical or mechanical stimuli, electric current, pulsed electromagnetic fields and photobiomodulation. Low Intensity Pulsed Ultrasound (LIPUS) is widely used in the field of medicine for diagnostic and therapeutic purpose. Since LIPUS stimulation is being utilised effectively as therapeutic modality for bone regeneration and fracture healing it was suggested that it may accelerate bone remodelling during orthodontic treatment. The same was suggested for electric field application (144). However, up to date, electric and pulsed electromagnetic field has no robust evidence to be an effective modality for OTM acceleration (145). Low level laser therapy (LLLT) is also known as photobiomodulation or biostimulation, that involves the use of near infrared or low levels of red light LLLT, represents another adjuvant therapy for orthodontic treatment (146, 147). There are some evidence of accelerating effect during OT, however there is no set protocol found for the procedures yet, and more studies with a focus on the characteristics of used laser on a high number of teeth are necessary to confirm positive results (148, 149). Moreover, the use of physically induced orthodontic acceleration is limited because of the necessity of performance by disciplined clinicians. The use of supplemental vibrational force has been advocated as a method of speeding up orthodontic tooth movement. This involves the application of low-level vibration directly to the dentition as it is subjected to orthodontic force (150). The basic underlying principle of this type of acceleration is the ability of alveolar bone to respond with remodelling after the application of external force. However prospective randomized studies were not able to support its efficacy (151, 152).

Despite the number of papers dedicated to the topic, it is impossible to determine if there is a positive effect of non-surgical adjunctive interventions, because of the limited clinical data concerning the effectiveness of non-surgical interventions (153).

#### 2. Surgical-assisted methods of acceleration of orthodontic tooth movement

Surgically assisted orthodontic tooth movement has been used since the 1800s. Corticotomyfacilitated tooth movement was first described by L.C. Bryan in 1893. However it was first introduced in 1959 by Kole and his «bony-block technique» in 1959. He believed that the main resistance to tooth movement was due to the cortical bone and by disrupting its integrity, tooth movement could be accelerated. Kole's procedure involves the reflection of full thickness flaps to expose buccal and lingual alveolar bone, followed by interdental cuts through the cortical bone and barely penetrating the medullary bone.

Since that time various surgical techniques were proposed and they can be divided on corticotomy-assisted orthodontic treatment (CAOT) and periodontally accelerated osteogenic orthodontics (PAOO) developed a patented by Wilcko brothers. Both approaches are based on "regional acceleratory phenomenon" (RAP) described by Frost in 1983, which is characterised by increased bone turnover in response to noxious stimuli (154). It was shown to cause 10-50 times faster bone turnover in the affected zone (155). Apoptotic osteocytes in damaged area produce signals that attract vital osteocytes and make them migrate to the damaged area surrounding the focal injury. Later this population of osteocytes produces cytokines, including RANKL and VEGF, that induce the recruitment of osteoclasts, that, in turn, provide bone resorption that is necessary for tooth movement (156, 157).

The aim of CAOT was to create an extent area of corticotomy cuts to physically disrupt the continuity of the cortical plates and induce the RAP in the particular area to the jaw bone. Meanwhile PAOO has a different concept: this technique is similar to conventional corticotomy except that selective decortication in the form of lines and dots is performed on the surface of the cortical plate in the area of the teeth that are to be moved. In addition, a selective decortications is supplemented by bone augmentation i.e it allows to change the volume of the alveolar bone.

Later, when new piezosurgical instruments were introduced into the dental world they were successfully applied also for corticotomies, thats how the term «corticision» was born. Corticision may be translated as a «cortical bone incision». In its turn, when piezosurgical instruments are applied for the procedure- it is called «piezocision».

31



Clinical case 3. Patient with sceletal malocclusion Class III has refused maxillo-facial surgery. In the upper jaw after the fixed orthodontic appliance placement was performed a piezo-corticotomy. In the lower jaw the treatment plan included two premolars' extraction and the following orthodontic therapy.

A: Intraoral frontal view after upper jaw bonding.;

B: Occlusal aspect of the upper jaw anfter bonding;

*C*, *D*: intraoral intraoperative view after mucogingival flap reflection, when a piezo surgical corticotomy was performed. Before the surgery the arch wire was removed;

*E:* the flap is positioned and sutured back; the orthodontic arch wire is bonded selectively for the soft tissue healing period;

*F*: completed alignment of the upper jaw;

*G*: a five-strand twisted steel retainer was fixed on the palatal aspect of the anterior upper segment.

(Courtesy of Dr Andrea Podesta)

#### Minimally invasive techniques

Recently minimally invasive techniques without muco-periosteal flap elevation have been developed: piezocision and micro-osteoperforations (159, 160). Piezocision technique still requires the use of the microsurgical blade to make gingival incisions in order to create an access for piezoelectrical knife tip for the cortical alveolar bone cuts. It was first described in 2009 by Dibart who combined the advantage of grafting offered by PAOO of Wilcko and Wilcko with the flapless approach adopted by Park. The surgery is performed 1 week after the placement of the fixed orthodontic appliance under local anesthesia. Vertical interproximal incisions are made below the interdental papilla on the buccal aspect of the elements planned for major movement. The incisions are kept minimal except in the areas requiring bone grafting and go through the periosteum to the alveolar bone. Corticotomies are performed with a Piezoelectrical surgical knife (BS1 insert, Piezotome, Satelec Acteon Group, Merignac, France) through the gingival incision in the bone with a depth of 3 mm to pass the cortical plate. Where bone grafting is needed a small periosteal elevator is used to create a tunnel which will accomodate the bone graft. Suturing is recommended only in areas that receive graft material and is not necessary if only corticotomy is performed. Besides the advantages of this flapless approach there are also some adverse effects like a scar tissue formation on the mucosa, that can compromise the aesthetic outcomes of dental treatment.

Micro-osteoperforations represent a novel minimally invasive approach for OT acceleration. The microosteoperforation technique was developed based on previous animal studies showing that small and shallow perforations in alveolar bone increased the rate of tooth movement without the need for flaps, bone grafting, or suturing. Alveolar bone perforations activated the cytokine cascade and subsequently increased osteoclast activity, allowing for enhanced bone remodelling after orthodontic force application. In the area where accelerated bone turnover is needed, between the roots of neighbouring teeth 1-3 transgingival MOP's of the cortical bone are placed. The diameter of the tip is 1,6 mm and insertion of self-drilling tip may be provided up to 7 mm in deep, depending on the clinicians' decision. Insertion of self-drilling tip leads to direct bone injure and also creates an area of bone compression holding numerous microcracks usually form as a result of the bone fatigue damage performing the important part of the normal bone remodelling (161). From advantages of this

method there is no need in extra time after procedure for healing and orthodontic forces may be applied immediately after procedure.

To date there is a lack of evidence in changes of periodontal parameters and its efficacy in reducing of the total treatment time.

Alikhani et al. reported promising results in a study where canine retraction was performed with combination of MOPs, TADs and fixed orthodontic devices (1). He reported a higher rate of tooth movements in the test group and significant reduction. However more well-designed prospective studies are needed to draw a conclusion about minimally-invasive procedures for orthodontic acceleration.

#### **III Clinical study**

#### Introduction

Dentofacial appearance plays a big role in psychosocial well-being and self-esteem of people and was suggested to be the strongest motivating factor for orthodontic patients to begin the treatment (162). It was suggested that the most frequently mentioned factors that influence patients' satisfaction with orthodontic treatment (OT) are: duration of the treatment and pain during the therapy (163). There is a high demand in decreasing of orthodontic treatment time among patients and orthodontists (164).

The reduction of treatment time may result not only in a higher appreciation from patients, preventing patients' burnout of cooperation, but also leads to a better clinical outcomes. As reported previously, OT provided by fixed or removable orthodontic appliances is able to affect the equilibrium of oral microflora and that the duration of orthodontic devices wearing may correlate with microbiological changes in oral cavity (165-167). During OT may be observed a decrease of colony forming units ratio (CFU aerobes/CFU anaerobes), accompanied by growing number of bacteria ascribed to the red and orange complexes (Socransky et.al.) performing a risk of periodontal disease occurrence (168-170). The incidence of white spot lesions is significantly associated with the duration of the OT (171). Furthermore it was claimed that external root resorption in teeth undergoing orthodontic displacement may depend on the duration of the mechanical forces' application (172). Thus, reduction of total time of the orthodontic appliances wearing may diminish the risk of harmful side effects on oral health.

Various techniques and methods for orthodontic treatment acceleration were invented and proposed. Still, the most effective and for this reason called «the gold standard» of accelerated orthodontics, is corticotomy. Technically, this procedure requires an extensive full-thickness flap elevation and a massive bone resection that can be considered as an extremely aggressive and invasive intervention leading to significant postoperative consequences. The acceptance of corticotomy-assisted orthodontics as a treatment option appeared to be low among orthodontic patients, probably because of the high anxiety rate of dental patients when they hear about invasive surgical dental treatment (173, 174). In consideration of all these facts cited above it is of interest of contemporary dentistry to

35

explore minimally invasive approaches, that will be less aggressive, but still effective in terms of dental movement acceleration.

#### Aim and hypothesis

The aim of this project is to evaluate effects of the innovative micro-osteoperforations (MOPs) method of orthodontic treatment acceleration on periodontal tissues and particularly will provide an answer to the question «if it is possible to change the Invisalign trays every 3 days after applying MOPs (instead of changing trays every 7 days) without any detrimental effect on periodontium».

Null hypothesis: Periodontal parameters of teeth after orthodontic alignment in control and test group will not show statistically significant difference.
## **Materials and Methods**

## Study Design

This is a multicenter, parallel-arm, randomized controlled clinical trial. The study was conducted in the following centres:

Department of Periodontal diseases, University of Milan, Italy; Dental department of the Military hospital, Milan, Italy.

All procedures and materials in the present study were approved by the ethical committee at the University of Milan (Italy) on 16 December 2016.

Orthodontic patients with Class I and II malocclusion with diastema or with mild to moderate teeth irregularity (1-6 grade of Little's index) of the lower incisors in a permanent dentition, in absence of craniofacial anomalies were recruited. Study subjects were randomly allocated in one of the following groups: Control Group will receive conventional Invisalign treatment changing trays every 7 days, Test Group receiving MOPs and changing trays every 3 days.

## Patient entry

Inclusion criteria for participants:

- Male and female with no systemic condition that generally precludes surgical therapy or that could influence the outcome of therapy
- Women not pregnant
- 18 < Age < 70
- Good oral hygiene with full mouth plaque score (FMPS) and full mouth bleeding score (FMBS) < 20% at baseline</li>
- No untreated caries
- No history of orthodontic treatment
- Class I and II malocclusion with diastema or mild to moderate Little's index(1-6 mm), in a permanent dentition and without craniofacial anomalies
- No smoking

Exclusion criteria for participants:

- Systemic condition that generally precludes surgical therapy or that could influence the outcome of therapy (e.g. Diabetes with HbA1c > 7%, INR > 3 etc.)
- Non-compensated systemic disease
- Smoking
- Long-term use of antibiotics, phenytoin, cyclosporine, anti-inflammatory drugs, systemic corticosteroids, and calcium channel blockers
- Poor oral hygiene with full mouth plaque score (FMPS) and full mouth bleeding score (FMBS) > 20% at baseline
- Radiographic evidence of bone loss
- History of orthodontic treatment

#### Subject protection

Written, informed consent was obtained from each patient prior to performing any study procedure or assessment. Prior to enrolling a subject into this study, the Investigator explained the study protocol, procedures and objectives to the. When the subject understoods and was willing to participate in the clinical trial, he/she signed and date the IRB-approved Informed Consent Form (ICF). The ICF described the study and potential discomforts, risks and benefits of participating. One copy of the consent form was be provided to the subject, and one copy will was maintained with the subject's permanent medical records.

## Randomization

Patients were randomly allocated to test or control groups.

A balanced random permuted block approach was used to prepare the randomisation tables in order to avoid unequal balance between the 2 onset groups. In order to reduce the chance of unfavourable splits between test and control teeth in terms of key prognostic factors, the randomisation process of accelerated and non-accelerated orthodontic treatment took into account the type of malalignment, gingival phenotype and gender.

Onset assignment was noted in the registration form that was sent to the central registrar. Randomization was performed after the patient enrolment into the study and after signing the informed consent. After receiving the number of the envelope from the central registrar the investigator opened the randomisation envelope and disclosed the patients' group assignment before the virtual orthodontic treatment planning.

### Pretreatment phase

After randomization, during two weeks before the initiation of the orthodontic treatment a full mouth professional prophylaxis appointment was scheduled for each subject. Oscillating-rotating powered toothbrush with a pressure sensor and soft bristles were assigned to each participant to avoid influence of gingival trauma during manual brushing and diminish its possible influence on final gingival margin position. Patients were given a detailed hygiene instructions along with the brushing technique demonstration and motivation. Additionally during the treatment period, patients were enrolled in an oral hygiene maintenance program with monthly recall appointments. These visits included motivation, oral hygiene checks and teeth polishing with Glycine powder, if needed.

### **Orthodontic treatment**

For diagnosis and treatment planning all subjects were examined clinically and radiographically (CBCT) before including into the study. Patients of the test group started the orthodontic treatment with Invisalign immediately after MOPs performance changing Invisalign trays every 3 days, while patients of the control group underwent conventional orthodontic treatment with Invisalign changing trays every 7 days.

Different types of orthodontic movements were performed according to the clinical need of realigning the dental arch.

Invisalign treatment provided a series of nearly invisible appliances, (Invisalign Align Technology, Santa Clara, Calif.), to progressively move teeth from their initial position to their final straightened position. Additionally, to avoid/reduce the need of refinement, the treatment plan was performed using ClearTPS®.

Clinical measurement (gingival phenotype, PPD, REC, FMPS and FMBS) were performed at baseline, every 10 aligners and after the end of active orthodontic treatment.

The clinician selected an appropriate fixed retention device after active therapy, in order to prevent relapse, to decrease tooth mobility and to improve chewing comfort.

#### MOP mapping and procedure

After Invisalign treatment plan optimising ClearTPS® provided so-called Propel map- an individual recommendations for the MOPs localisation and drilling depth. The experimental group received MOPs provided by Propel device (Propel Orthodontics, Milpitas, Calif) the same day of the first Invisalign tray application. Before receiving MOPs each patient in the test group was asked to rinse the mouth with chlorhexidine 0.20% for 2 minutes.

An isolation of the surgical field from saliva was provided with cotton rolls and cheek retractors. Placement of cheek retractors followed by an application of the pre-cut, non-woven sponge gauze strips with topical, containing 12,5% Lidocaine, on the soft tissue covering the affected gingiva and mucosa to be treated. Using a timer, the topical was left on the tissue for four minutes. After a thoroughly rinsing off the oral cavity with water the operator waited 10 minutes before placing the MOPs. If discomfort occurred during treatment, an injection of local anaesthetic (Articaine 4% with epinephrine 1:100,000; Ubistesin, 3M ESPE) was provided. Then 2-3 consecutive micro-osteoperforations were performed between teeth suggested to more rapid orthodontic movement. The device's tip was inserted into the tissues at least for 3 mm using the depth control tool.

After making MOPs a light pressure with a wet gauze for several minutes was provided to control the bleeding. No suturing was needed.

Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs and antibiotics were prescribed.

Patient Name: BE		and the second s
Procedure Date: 15.06.2018		
Referred By:		PROPEL
MANUAL OSTEO-PERFORATION SITES	5	ORTHODONTICS
RIGHT	ANTERIOR	LEFT
Lann		
- 56H	HHH	H
1 may	MUM	
17,00	Namak	XX Tal
	MMMMM	
<i>VV</i> • <i>V</i>		$\bigcup \bullet \bigcup \bullet \bigcup \lor$
• •	••••	
<ul> <li>- 3 mm depth</li> <li>- 5 mm depth</li> </ul>		
	Informed Consent	INCORRECT CORRECT
2	CHX Rinse	
3	Advised no NSAID	
Notes:		

Fig.13. An example of the MOP map.

## Measurements

On 30 of October 2017 there was a calibration meeting for examiner (the same for two clinical centres) and operators.

Clinical measurements are:

- Probing pocket depth (PPD): distance from the gingival margin to the bottom of the probing pocket. measured at 6 points for each tooth (3 vestibular and 3 palatal/ lingual).
- Gingival Recession (REC): distance from the CEJ to the gingival margin. Measured in the midline of the vestibular surface of each tooth.
- Full Mouth Plaque Score (FMPS)
- Full Mouth Bleeding Score (FMBS)
- Periodontal phenotype evaluation: Periodontal phenotype evaluation using HU-FRIEDY COLORVUE® BIOTYPE PROBE should be performed before the randomization. First, the White tip of the probe should be inserted in the gingival sulcus with < 30 g of pressure. If the color is visible, meaning if you can see the color through the gingival tissue, the phenotype is thin. If the white is not visible the Green probe should be applied in the same manner. If the color is visible the phenotype can be classified as medium thickness. If the Green is not visible through the gingival tissue, the Blue probe should be used. If blue is the only color visible through the gingival tissue, the phenotype is thick. If the blue tip is also not visible, the gingival tissue can be classified as very thick. Registered in the midline of the vestibular surface of each tooth.

PPD, REC, FMPS and FMBS, were recorded at baseline (T0), every 10 aligners (T10, T20, T30) and after the complete orthodontic treatment.

Additionally, after the completion of orthodontic treatment all patients received a VAS questionnaire of 100 mm

Questiona	rio di valutazione del trattamento o	ortodontico
• Il trattamento ricevuto è stat	to doloroso?	Mettere una "X" sul linea
Assolutamente no		Molto
• Il tempo dedicato alla terapi	a è stato adeguato?	
Troppo breve	+	Troppo lungo
• Le piacerebbe ottenere lo st	tesso risultato nella metà del tempo	?
No <b>F</b>		Si
• Quanto sarebbe disposto a p	pagare di più per questa soluzione?	
0€		2000 €
• E' contento del trattamento	ricevuto?	
Per niente soddisfacente		Pienamente soddisfacente
• Il trattamento proposto era i	in linea con le Sue aspettative?	
Per niente <b>F</b> soddisfacente	ł	Pienamente soddisfacente
• Se tornasse indietro ripercon	rrerebbe il trattamento ricevuto?	
No	+	Si

Subject code: _II Iniziali d	el paziente
Questionario di valutazione del trattamento ortodontico	
• Il trattamento ricevuto è stato doloroso?	Mettere una "X" sulla linea
Assolutamente no	Iolto
• Il tempo dedicato alla terapia è stato adeguato?	
Troppo breve	Troppo lungo
• Quale sarebbe il suo grado di soddisfazione se ci avesse messo il doppio del ter	npo?
Per niente soddisfatto	Pienamente
	soudisiano
• E' contento del trattamento ricevuto?	
Per niente soddisfacente	Pienamente soddisfacente
• Il trattamento proposto era in linea con le Sue aspettative?	
Per niente soddisfacente	Pienamente
	soudistacente
• Se tornasse indietro ripercorrerebbe il trattamento ricevuto?	
No 1 1	Si
Consegnando questo questionario autorizzo l'utilizzo dei dati a scopi di ricerca	

#### Statistics and data analyses

#### Sample size calculation

Assumptions:

- Acceptable max difference is  $\pm$  less than 1 mm (Delta) DS = 1 mm
- Power 80% (z (1 beta / 2) = z (0.90) = 1.28

$$- Z (1 - alpha) = z (0.975) = 1.96$$

Number of subjects per group =  $2 \times (1 \land 2) / (1 \land 2) \times (1.96 + 1.28) \land 2 = 21$ 

Taking into account the drop-out rate (20%), it was sufficient to recruit at least 26 subjects for each group in this study.

To balance four periodontal phenotypes a total of 28 patients were recruited for each group (7 patients per phenotype in each group).

## Confidence interval

We assumed that the average difference between the two treatment modalities of REC is zero. ES (difference) = square-root  $(1 \times (1/21 + 1/21))$  (we used the number of patients calculated above - 21).

IC 95% of difference: from - 0.6 to + 0.6, which is within the maximum acceptable difference of  $\pm$  1 mm.

Assuming that the two treatments are equal, that the DS is the REC = 1 mm, a power of 80% (z = 1.28), and an error of the two-tailed alpha 0.05 (z = 1.96), would be sufficient 21 patients per group. Assuming conservatively that lost to follow-up can be 20%, it is expected to enrol 26 subjects per group. [38]

## Data analysis

Data analysis was performed using JMP software (version 5.01a, SAS). Descriptive statistics of baseline characteristics were calculated and expressed as mean values  $\pm$  standard deviation (SD).

Further, statistical analysis of qualitative and quantitative variables will be carried out by t-Student and X<sup>2</sup> tests, while Anova test will be used for data analyses in different timepoints. An  $\alpha$ -error of 0.05 was accepted as a statistically significant difference.

## Results

This manuscript reports ad interim results of the RCT.

In this prospective clinical study all subjects were selected from patients received in the Clinical centres mentioned above between June 2018 and September 2019 and were treated from September 2018 till the moment. A total of 10 patients were enrolled, however during the experimental period, 1 patient was lost because of an interruption of the orthodontic treatment, thus a total of 9 subjects (5 males and 4 females; mean age  $30.6\pm10.4$  years;) were included in the present study, distributed among two clinical centres as shown in the <u>Table 1</u>. Two patients represented with diastema and seven with teeth crowding. Five patients were assigned to the test group (4 males and 1 females, mean age  $33.2\pm12.9$  years) and four were in the control group (1 male and 3 females,  $27.5\pm6.6$  years). <u>Table 2</u> reports the distribution of types of malocclusion and gender in study groups at baseline and the mean age for the test and control group.

After the MOP placement all treated sites healed uneventfully in all subjects assigned to the test group.

Given a low number of the patients recruited in this study at the moment, no inferential statistical tests may be performed.

FMPS and FMBS described for each patient for every time point from T0 to T30 are described in <u>Table 3</u> and <u>Table 5</u> respectively.

Mean values of FMPS and FMBS of experimental groups at different time points are summarized in <u>Table 4</u> and <u>Table 6</u> respectively. All patients presented with indices lower than 20%, performing acceptable level of patients compliance and from low to moderate risk for the periodontal breakdown.

Probing depth never exceeded 4 mm in both groups from T0 to T30 and only few sites were deeper than 3mm. <u>Table 7</u> reflects Mean PD±SD for test and experimental groups.

Total amount of gingival recessions at all timepoints and their distribution are described in <u>Table 8</u> and <u>Table 9</u>.

In two patients (1 from Clinical centre 1 and 1 from clinical centre 2) after uneventful healing of the mucosa and orthodontic forces application we observed multiple exostosis formation in the area of the MOPs' placement (Fig.14). Patients who experienced this unwanted effect reported some grade of discomfort, that diminished in time. During further two month of the accelerated orthodontic therapy following the study protocol patients experienced a graduate reduction of exostoses.

Fig. 14. Intraoral view of the patient with multiple exostoses. 2 weeks after MOP procedure.





able	1. Demogra	aphic data	of subjects	included into	the study.
------	------------	------------	-------------	---------------	------------

Patient	Experimental group Test (T)/Control C)	Clinical center	Gender (M/F)	Age	Type of malocclusion
1	Т	2	М	34	Diastema
2	С	2	М	29	Crowding
3	т	2	М	53	Crowding
4	С	2	F	35	Crowding
5	С	2	F	19	Crowding
6	С	2	F	27	Crowding
7	т	2	М	34	Diastema
8	Т	1	М	18	Crowding
9	Т	1	F	27	Crowding

	C	ONTROL	TEST		
MEAN AGE	33,	,2 ± 12,87	27,5 ± 6,6		
	count proportion		count	proportion	
F	3	75,%	1	20,%	
М	1	25,%	4	80,%	
TYPE OF MALOCCLUSION					
CROWDING	3	75,%	4	80,%	
DIASTEMA	1	25,%	1	20,%	

Table 2. Type of malocclusion and demographic data of groups.

Table 3. FMBS of subjects at different timepoints of the study.

Patient	Т0	T10	T20	Т30
1	8	9,2	11	20
2	5	5	3	4,8
3	4	0	0	0,8
4	12	8	0	3
5	0	0	4	0
6	6	4	2	18
7	0,7	2	7	20
8	5	5	20	19
9	4	15	14	20

Table 4. Mean FMBS of experimental groups at different timepoints of the study.

	Test				Control			
	Mean (%)	SD (±)	min (%)	max (%)	Mean (%)	SD (±)	min (%)	max (%)
т0	5,8	4,49	0	12	3,93	2,3	0,7	6
T10	4,44	4,33	0	9,2	6,5	5,8	2	15
T20	3,6	4,5	0	11	10,75	7,89	2	18
Т30	5,72	8,2	0	20	19,25	0,96	10	20

Patient	Т0	T10	T20	Т30
1	15	10	18	20
2	5	0	0	0
3	5	0	0	3,5
4	16	8	0	4
5	0	1	0	0
6	2	9	2	16
7	9	4	3	20
8	6	18	16	7
9	10	14	20	5

Table 5. FMPS of subjects at different timepoints of the study.

Table 6. Mean FMPS of experimental groups at different timepoints of the study.

	Test			Control				
	Mean (%)	SD (±)	min (%)	max (%)	Mean (%)	SD (±)	min (%)	max (%)
Т0	8,2	6,98	0	16	6,75	3,59	2	10
T10	3,8	4,82	0	10	11,25	6,08	4	18
T20	3,6	8,05	0	18	10,25	9,11	2	20
Т30	5,5	8,32	0	20	12	7,16	5	20

Table 7. MEAN PD for subjects in different time points.

	Т	0	T1	10	T2	20	T	30
Patient	Mean PD (mm)	SD (±)						
1	1,40	0,76	1,59	0,67	1,68	0,67	2,07	0,62
2	1,40	0,70	1,40	0,91	1,67	0,82	1,93	0,73
3	1,51	0,59	1,47	0,60	1,41	0,55	1,09	0,31
4	2,42	0,50	1,80	0,58	1,73	0,63	1,54	0,62
5	1,15	0,36	1,49	0,58	1,61	0,61	1,63	0,61
6	1,35	0,51	1,73	0,65	1,42	0,52	1,67	0,65
7	1,65	0,69	1,54	0,65	1,56	0,70	1,93	0,73
8	1,49	0,60	1,65	0,62	1,96	0,84	2,08	0,69
9	1,35	0,58	1,46	0,60	1,58	0,60	1,89	1,09

Patient No	ТО	T10	T20	T30
1	3	3	3	3
2	13	14	13	14
3	4	4	2	3
4	0	0	0	0
5	0	0	0	0
Total count Test group	20	21	18	20
6	0	0	0	0
7	0	0	0	0
8	1	0	0	0
9	1	0	5	0
Total count Control group	2	0	5	0

# Table 8. Counts of gingival recessions atdifferent timepoints.

# Table 9. Gingival recession distribution in Testand Control group (signed in red).

tooth	T0	T10	T20	T30
17	1	1	2	1
16	2	2	3	2
14	1	1	1	1
13	1	1	1	1
23	1	1	1	1
24	-	-	1	-
25	1	1	1	1
26	3	2	1	3
27	2	2	2	2
36	1	-	1	1
35	1   5	1	1	
34	-	-	1	-
33	-	1	1	-
41	-	-	1	-
42	1	1	1	1
43	-	1	1	-
44	-	-	1	-
46	-	-	1	-

Fig. 15. Example of the patient treated as test.

*A-E:* Intraoral view of the dental arches before orthodontic treatment. *A-* Right side, the intraoral view of the occlusion. *B-* Frontal view in occlusion. *c-* Left side, the intraoral view of the occlusion. *D-* Occlusal view of the upper dental arch. *E-* Occlusal view of the lower dental arch.

*F-H: Micro-osteoperforation procedure. F, H- MOPs' placement. The tip of the Propel device is set up on 5 mm depth.* 

*G-* Intraoral frontal view immediately after procedure, with clear aligners on place.





## Fig. 16. During orthodontic treatment.

Intraoral view of the dental arches after first 20 aligners changed every 3 days. A- Right side, the intraoral view of the occlusion. B- Frontal view in occlusion. C- Left side, the intraoral view of the occlusion. D- Occlusal view of the upper dental arch. E- Occlusal view of the lower dental arch.



Fig. 17. After orthodontic treatment.

Intraoral view of the dental arches after periodontally accelerated orthodontic treatment. A- Right side, the intraoral view of the occlusion. B- Frontal view in occlusion. C- Left side, the intraoral view of the occlusion. D- Occlusal view of the lower dental arch. E- Occlusal view of the upper dental arch.



#### Discussion

The first publications about micro-osteoperforations is dated by 2010 and the majority of the papers dedicated to the topic were published from 2016 to 2019, it represents an area of interest for contemporary dentistry and may be legitimately called a «novel technique». The results of preclinical studies suggest that MOPs may activate cell proliferation and apoptosis of periodontal ligament cells leading to tooth movement acceleration and increases the number of osteoclasts in effected area (175-177). Cramer et al in his study on beagle dogs stated that MOPs placed 3 mm away from teeth do not increase tooth movements which is in line with the results of van Gemert et al, who determined that the principal effects extend only ~1.5 mm from the MOP site (178,179). Another study showed a 1.86-fold increase in the rate of tooth movement after MOP placement in rats, without increased risk for root resorption (177).

Meanwhile results from clinical studies remain controversial. There are evidence of a significant increase of the rate of the tooth movement, a significant raise of the levels of inflammatory markers and a significant reduction of the overall treatment time with no harm for periodontal health (160,180-182). However, another author did not find the ability of MOPs to accelerate the rate of canine retraction, but claimed that it seemed to facilitate root movement. With respect to the treatment time, the canine retraction is the most time consuming phase of the OT and the study design based on acceleration of the canine retraction after extraction of the premolars is the most prevalent in the literature. The only study that did not use canine retraction to assess the ability of MOPs to accelerate tooth movement - is the study of Bansal et al. who applied MOPs for mandibular anterior teeth alignment (182) and reported that the completion of cases in experimental group was 43.93% times faster than in the control group. In our study we focused on clinical cases with mild malocclusions (crowding and diastema), because we believe that orthodontic patient who do not require canine retraction in their treatment may benefit from periodontal assisted acceleration. At the same time premolars' extraction prior to canine retraction may represent a source of bias while evaluating orthodontic acceleration. Since the trauma from tooth extraction leads to the inflammatory markers activity elevation, it may result in additional tooth movement acceleration. In the current study only non-extraction cases were treated and this possible interference was minimised to zero.

It is well known that the timing of treatment and the age of patients have a significant role in orthodontic treatment. To reduce the influence of age on the rate of tooth movement, we chose adults between 18 and 55 years. In this age range, the development is almost or completely finished (183).

Gender of the patients is another factor that affects the treatment results due to the hormone differences in males and females. Similar to most of the studies, our study could not decrease this problem due to the limitation in patients' numbers and it might be assigned to the limits of this research (184, 185). Also, it must be noted that at the moment test and control groups show an inverse gender distribution that is expected to become balanced further on.

This is the first study, where periodontally assisted orthodontic acceleration provided by MOPS is combined with clear-aligner treatment in contrast to the studies mentioned above, where fixed orthodontic appliances were used with or without TADs. Knowing about limited duration of RAP, we found beneficial the possibility of virtual planning and treatment progress modelling with MOPs and clear aligners. Furthermore, clear aligners helped to avoid occlusion interferences that once were shown to affect significantly the rate of tooth movements (186). To rule out the effect of occlusion in this study, we also selected patients with similar severities of malocclusion, as was mentioned above. Moreover, being a removable construction, clear aligners provide some advantages over fixed appliances such as major aesthetics, comfort, and convenience for oral hygiene, representing less risks for periodontal health (187-190).

Another argument that has been always studied along with any type of surgical tooth movement acceleration - an external root resorption. External apical root resorption (EARR) is a frequent, unpredictable, and unavoidable clinical complication secondary to orthodontic tooth movement mediated by odontoclasts/cementoclasts originating from circulating precursor cells in the periodontal ligament. Due to the accelerated bone and periodontal ligament turnover after MOPs application there is always a question if some root damage can appear. At the present time it is almost impossible to establish any reliable estimate of the incidence, prevalence, or degree of severity of orthodontically induced apical external root resorption. A number of studies showed no significant difference in root resorption between conventionally treated and rapidly moved teeth (182, 191), however several studies showed a greater extent of root resorption associated with micro-osteoperforations. Still, the clinical significance of this findings is debatable.

Dental hygiene is crucial for maintaining periodontal health. Preexisted periodontal inflammation after orthodontic force application may cause a periodontal attachment loss and might have an impact on the rate of the tooth movement. Therefore we payed a great attention to this part of this study. Only periodontally healthy patients, with a good compliance were selected. Furthermore, the oral hygiene for all subjects included into the study was standardised. Patients were provided with an oscillating rotating toothbrush with a built–in pressure–sensor, soft bristle heads, and a strict hygiene instructions in order to obtain a good plaque control and eliminate the risk of the soft tissue trauma. Since gingival recession has a multifactorial nature, we strived to eliminate any external effect potentially contributing to the gingival recession formation.

Finally, patient's satisfaction and discomfort were investigated in a number of studies. From moderate pain that rapidly faded away after 1 week to no discomfort was reported by patients in different studies (160, 191, 192-194). Level of satisfaction was high, which is consistent with the feedbacks of the patients from the test group of the current study. A significant percentage of patients were willing to repeat the procedure and recommend it to others (192). Multiple exostoses formation occurred during orthodontic treatment following MOPs' placement were never described before in the literature dedicated to the topic. Agrawal et. al. in her study reported a significant increase of the buccal bone thickness after performing MOPs. These events are probably legated to the RAP amplified by orthodontic force application. Further investigations are necessary to confirm these findings (193).

At the moment the number of patients is limited and the data showed above represent a preliminary results. Since only one patient has completed the orthodontic treatment it is early now to draw the conclusions. This study should be extended further to increase the sample size and the follow-up period.

## Conclusions and recommendation for future research.

MOPs can be considered as a new minimally invasive, easy-to-use and efficient technique for acceleration of orthodontic tooth movement with improved patient acceptance. If the oral hygiene is kept under control, and timing of the tooth acceleration after procedure is respected- MOPs' do not lead to the periodontal breakdown. It is important to investigate if there is a correlation between the incidence of gingival recession and periodontal phenotype features in orthodontic patients treated with or without periodontally assisted acceleration, therefore, it is necessary to augment the number of participants in order to validate the statistics. Further studies are required to evaluate the effect of different numbers of MOPs on the rate of tooth movements and to find the ideal timing and frequency of the MOP application in order to achieve optimum tooth movement acceleration.

# **Bibliography**

1. Eke PI, Dye BA, Wei L, Slade GD, Thornton-Evans GO, Borgnakke WS, Taylor GW, Page RC, Beck JD, Genco RJ. Journal of periodontology 2015; 86 (5), 611 622.

2. Gusmão ES, Coutinho de Queiroz RD, Renata de Souza Coelho, Renata Cimões, Rosenês Lima dos Santos. Association between malpositioned teeth and periodontal disease. Dental Press Journal of Orthodontics 2011; 16 (4), 87 94.

3. Hallmon WW. Occlusal trauma: effect and impact on the periodontium. Annals of Periodontology 1999; 4 (1), 102 108.

4. Re S, Corrente G, Abundo R, Cardaropoli D. Orthodontic treatment in periodontally compromised patients: 12-year report. International Journal of Periodontics and Restorative Dentistry 2000; 20 (1), 31 39.

5. Monti D, Ostan R, Borelli V, et al. Inflammaging and human longevity in the omics era. Mech Ageing Dev. 2017; 165(Pt B):129–138.

6. Vinod K, Reddy YG, Reddy VP, Nandan H, Sharma M. Orthodontic-periodontics interdisciplinary approach. J Indian Soc Periodontol 2012; 16:11-5.

7. Henneman S, Von den Hoff JW, Maltha JC. Mechanobiology of tooth movement. Eur J Orthod. 2008; 30(3):299–306.

8. Sprogar S, Vaupotic T, Cor A, Drevensek M, Drevensek G. The endothelin system mediates bone modeling in the late stage of orthodontic tooth movement in rats. Bone. 2008; 43(4):740–747.

9. Tan SD, Xie R, Klein-Nulend J, van Rheden RE, Bronckers AL, Kuijpers-Jagtman AM, Von den Hoff JW, Maltha JC. Orthodontic force stimulates eNOS and iNOS in rat osteocytes. J Dent Res. 2009; 88(3):255–260.

10. Perinetti G, Paolantonio M, D'Attilio M, D'Archivio D, Tripodi D, Femminella B, Festa F, Spoto G. Alkaline phosphatase activity in gingival crevicular fluid during human orthodontic tooth movement. American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics 2002; vol. 122, no. 5, pp. 548-556.

11. Barbieri G, Solano P, Alarcón J A, Vernal R, Rios-Lugo J, Sanz M, Martín C. Biochemical markers of bone metabolism in gingival crevicular fluid during early orthodontic tooth movement. The Angle Orthodontist 2013; vol. 83, no. 1, pp. 63-69.

12. Meeran NA. Cellular response within the periodontal ligament on application of orthodontic forces. J Indian Soc Periodontol 2013;17:16-20.

13. Krishnan V, Davidovitch Z. The effect of drugs on orthodontic tooth movement. Orthod Craniofac Res. 2006; Nov;9(4):163-71.

14. Surlin P, Rauten AM, Mogoantă L, Siloși I, Oprea B, Pirici D. Correlations between the gingival crevicular fluid MMP-8 levels and gingival overgrowth in patients with fixed orthodontic devices. Romanian Journal of Morphology and Embryology 2019; vol. 51, no. 3, pp. 515-519.

15. Surlin P, Rauten AM, Pirici D, Oprea B, Mogoantă L, Camen A. Collagen IV and MMP-9 expression in hypertrophic gingiva during orthodontic treatment. Romanian Journal of Morphology and Embryology 2012; vol. 53, no. 1, pp. 161-165.

16. Tzannetou S, Efstratiadis S, Nicolay O, Grbic J, Lamster I. Comparison of levels of inflammatory mediators IL-1beta and beta G in gingival crevicular fluid from molars, premolars, and incisors during rapid palatal expansion. American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics 2008; vol. 133, no. 5, pp. 699-707.

17. Insoft M, King GJ, Keeling SD. The measurement of acid and alkaline phosphatase in gingival crevicular fluid during orthodontic tooth movement. American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics 1996; vol. 109, no. 3, pp. 287-296.

18. Serra E, Perinetti G, D'Attilio M, Cordella C, Paolantonio M, Festa F, Spoto G. Lactate dehydrogenase activity in gingival crevicular fluid during orthodontic treatment. American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics 2003; vol. 124, no. 2, pp. 206-211.

19. D'Attilio M, Di Maio F, D'Arcangela C, Filippi MR, Felaco M, Lohinai Z, Festa F, Perinetti G. Gingival endothelial and inducible nitric oxide synthase levels during orthodontic treatment: a cross-sectional study. The Angle Orthodontist 2004; vol. 74, no. 6, pp. 851-858.

20. Miethke RR, Vogt S. A comparison of the periodontal health of patients during treatment with the Invisalign system and with fixed orthodontic appliances. Journal of Oro- facial Orthopedics 2005; vol. 66, no. 3, pp. 219-229.

21. Lindel ID, Elter C, Heuer W, Heidenblut T, Stiesch M, Schwestka-Polly R, Demling AP, Comparative analysis of long-term biofilm formation on metal and ceramic brackets. The Angle Orthodontist 2011; vol. 81, no. 5, pp. 907-914.

22. Eliades T, Eliades G, Brantley WA. Microbial attachment on orthodontic appliances: I. Wettability and early pellicle formation on bracket materials. American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics 1995; vol. 108, no. 4, pp. 351–360.

23. Türkkahraman H, Sayin MO, Bozkurt FY, Yetkin Z, Kaya S, Onal S. Arch-wire ligation techniques, microbial colonization, and periodontal status in orthodontically treated patients. The Angle Orthodontist 2005; vol. 75, no. 2, pp. 231-236.

24. Alves de Souza R, Borges de Araújo, Magnani MB, Nouer DF, da Silva OC, Klein M I, Sallum E A, Gonçalves R B. Periodontal and microbiologic evaluation of 2 methods of

archwire ligation: ligature wires and elastomeric rings. American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics 2008; vol. 134, no. 4, pp. 506-512.

25. Levin L, Samorodnitzky-Naveh GR, Machtei EE. The association of orthodontic treatment and fixed retainers with gingival health. Journal of Periodontology 2008; vol. 79, no. 11, pp. 2087-2092.

26. Al-Nimri K, Al Habashneh R, Obeidat M. Gingival health and relapse tendency: a prospective study of two types of lower fixed retainers. Australian Orthodontic Journal 2009; vol. 25, no. 2, pp. 142-146.

27. Socransky S S, Haffajee A D, Cugini M A, Smith C Kent Jr R L. Microbial complexes in subgingival plaque. Journal of Clinical Periodontology 1998; vol. 25, no. 2, pp.134-144.

28. Nelson-Filho P, Valdez RM, Andrucioli MC, Saraiva MC, Feres M, Sorgi CA, Faccioli L H. Gram-negative periodontal pathogens and bacterial endotoxin in metallic orthodontic brackets with or without an antimicrobial agent: an in-vivo study. American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics 2011; vol. 140, no. 6, pp. e281-e287.

29. Paolantonio M, di Girolamo G, Pedrazzoli V, di Murro C, Picciani C, Catamo G, Cattabriga M, Piccolomini R. Occurrence of Actinobacillus actinomycetemcomitans in patients wearing orthodontic appliances. A cross-sectional study. Journal of Clinical Periodontology 1996; vol. 23, no. 2, pp. 112-118.

30. Paolantonio M, Pedrazzoli V, di Murro C, di Placido G, Picciani C, Catamo G, De Luca M, Piaccolomini R. Clinical significance of Actinobacillus actinomycetemcomitans in young individuals during orthodontic treatment. A 3-year longitudinal study. Journal of Clinical Periodontology 1997; vol. 24, no 9, part 1, pp. 610-617.

31. Thornberg MJ, Riolo CS, Bayirli B, Riolo ML, Van Tubergen EA, Kulbersh R. Periodontal pathogen levels in adolescents before, during, and after fixed orthodontic

appliance therapy. American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics 2009; vol. 135, no. 1, pp. 95-98.

32. Sallum EJ, Nouer DF, Klein MI, Gonçalves RB, Machion L, Wilson Sallum A, Sallum EA. Clinical and microbiologic changes after removal of orthodontic appliances. American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics 2004; vol. 126, no. 3, pp. 363-366.

33. Van Gastel J, Quirynen M, Teughels W, Coucke W, Carels C. Longitudinal changes in microbiology and clinical periodontal parameters after removal of fixed orthodontic appliances. European Journal of Orthodontics 2011; vol. 33, no. 1, pp. 15-21.

34. Gomes SC, Varela CC, da Veiga SL, Rösing CK, Oppermann RV. Periodontal conditions in subjects following orthodontic therapy. A preliminary study. European Journal of Orthodontics, 2007; vol. 29, no. 5, pp. 477-481.

35. Bollen AM, Cunha-Cruz J, Bakko DW, Huang GJ, Hujoel PP. The effects of orthodontic therapy on periodontal health: a systematic review of controlled evidence. Journal of the Americal Dental Association 2008; vol. 139, no. 4, pp. 413-422.

36. Cope JB. Temporary anchorage devices in orthodontics: a paradigm shift. Seminars in Orthodontics 2005; vol. 11, no. 1, pp. 3-9.

37. Sugavara J. Temporary skeletal anchorage devices: the case for miniplates. American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthophedics 2014; vol. 145, no. 5, pp. 559-565.

38. Petrey JS, Saunders MM, Kluemper GT, Cunningham LL, Beeman CS. Temporary anchorage device insertion variables: effects on retention. The Angle Orthodontist 2010; vol. 80, no. 4, pp. 446-453.

39. Sarul M, Minch L, Park HS, Antoszewska-Smith J. Effect of the length of orthodontic mini-screw implants on their long-term stability: a prospective study. The Angle Orthodontist 2015; vol. 85, no. 1, pp. 33-38.

40. Yamaguchi M, Inami T, Ito K, Kasai K, Tanimoto Y. Mini-implants in the anchorage armamentarium: new paradigms in the orthodontics. International Journal of Biomaterials 2012; vol. 2012, Article ID 394121.

41. Migliorati M, Benedicenti S, Signori A, Drago S, Cirillo P, Barberis F, Silvestrini Biavati A. Thread shape factor: evaluation of three different orthodontic miniscrews stability. European Jornal of Orthodontics 2013; vol. 35, no. 3, pp. 401-405.

42. Vilani GN, Ruellas AC, Mattos CT, Fernandes DJ, Elias CN. Influence of cortical thickness on the stability of mini-implants with microthreads. Brazilian Oral Research 2015; vol. 29, no. 1, pp. 1-7.

43. Kau CH, English JD, Muller-Delgardo MG, Hamid H, Ellis RK, Winklemann S. Retrospective cone-beam computed tomography evaluation of temporary anchorage devices. American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics 2010; vol. 137, no. 2, pp. 166.e1-166.e5.

44. Cuairán C, Campbell PM, Kontogiorgos E, Taylor RW, Melo AC, Buschang PH. Local application of zoledronate enhances miniscrew implant stability in dogs. American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics 2014; vol. 145, no. 6, pp. 737-749.

45. Ortega AJ, Campbell PM, Hinton R, Naidu A, Buschang PH. Local application of zoledronate for maximum anchorage during space closure. American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics 2012; vol. 142, no. 6, pp. 780-791.

46. Adachi H, Igarashi K, Mitani H, Shinoda H. Effects of topical administration of a bisphosphonate (risedronate) on orthodontic tooth movements in rats. Journal of Dental Research 1994; vol. 73, no. 8, pp. 1478-1486.

47. Toro EJ, Zuo J, Guiterrez A, La Rosa RL, Gawron AJ, Bradaschia-Correa V, Arana-Chavez V, Dolce C, Rivera MF, Kesavalu L, Bhattacharyya I, Neubert JK, Holliday LS. Bisenoxacin inhibits bone resorption and orthodontic tooth movement. Journal of Dental Research 2013; vol. 92, no. 10, pp. 925-931.

48. Igarashi K, Mitani H, Adachi H, Shinoda H. Anchorage and retentive effects of a bisphosphonate (AHBuBP) on tooth movements in rats. American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics 1994; vol. 106, no. 3, pp. 279-289.

49. Hudson JB, Hatch N, Hayami T, Shin JM, Stolina M, Kostenuik PJ, Kapila S. Local delivery of recombinant osteoprotegerin enhances postorthodontic tooth stability. Calcified Tissue International 2012; vol. 90, no. 4, pp. 330-342.

50. Singh K, Kumar D, Jaiswal RK, Bansal A. Temporary anchorage devices - Mini-implants. National Journal of Maxillofacial Surgery 2010; vol. 1, no. 1, pp. 30-34.

51. Robertson PB, Schultz LD, Levy BM. Occurrence and distribution of interdental gingival clefts following orthodontic movement into bicuspid extraction sites. Journal of Periodontology 1977; vol. 48, no. 4, pp. 232-235.

52. Reichert C, Gölz L, Dirk C, Jäger A. Retrospective investigation of gingival invaginations : Part I: Clinical findings and presentation of a coding system. Journal of Orofacial Orthopedics 2012; vol. 73, no. 4, pp. 307–316.

53. Rivera Circuns AL, Tulloch JF. Gingival invagination in extraction sites of orthodontic patients: their incidence, effects on periodontal health, and orthodontic treatment. American Journal of Orthodontics 1983; vol. 83, no. 6, pp. 469-476.

54. Gölz L, Reichert C, Dirk C, Jäger A. Retrospective investigation of gingival invaginations: Part II: microbiological findings and genetic risk profile. Journal of Orofacial Orthopedics 2012; vol. 73, no. 5, pp. 387-396.

55. Wehrbein H, Fuhrmann R, Andreas A, Diedrich P. The significance of gingival invagination in orthodontic space closure. A clinico-radiological study. Fortschr Kieferorthop. 1993 Dec;54(6):231-6. German.

56. Diedrich P, Wehrbein H. Orthodontic retraction into recent and healed extraction sites. A histologic study. Journal of Orofacial Orthopedics 1997; vol. 58, no. 2, pp. 90–99.

57. Malkoc S, Buyukyilmaz T, Gelgor I, Gursel M. Comparison of two different gingivectomy techniques for gingival cleft treatment. The Angle Orthodontist 2004; vol. 74, no. 3, pp. 375-380.

58. Ize-Iyamu IN, Saheeb BD, Edetanlen BE. Comparing the 810nm diode laser with conventional surgery in orthodontic soft tissue procedures. Ghana Medical Journal 2013; vol. 47, no. 3, pp. 107-111.

59. Tiefengraber J, Diedrich P, Fritz U, Lantos P. Orthodontic space closure in combination with membrane supported healing of extraction sockets (MHE) a pilot study. Journal of Orofacial Orthopedics 2002; vol. 63, no. 5, pp. 422-428.

60. Pinheiro ML, Moreira TC, Feres-Filho EJ. Guided bone regeneration of a pronounced gingivo-alveolar cleft due to orthodontic space closure. Journal of Periodontology 2006; vol. 77, no. 6, pp. 1091-1095.

61. Reichert C, Götz W, Smeets R, Wenghöfer M, Jäger A. The impact of nonautogenous bone graft on orthodontic treatment. Review. Quintessence Int. 2010; Sep;41(8):665-72.

62. Reichert C, Wenghöfer M, Götz W, Jäger A. Pilot study on orthodontic space closure after guided bone regeneration. Journal of Orofacial Orthopedics 2011; vol. 72, no. 1, pp. 45-50.

63. Zanatta FB, Ardenghi TM, Antoniazzi RP, Pinto TM, Rösing CK. Association between gingival bleeding and gingival enlargement and oral health-related quality of life (OHRQoL)

of subjects under fixed orthodontic treatment: a cross-sectional study. BMC Oral Health 2012; no. 12, p. 53.

64. Eid HA, Assiri HA, Kandyala R, Togoo RA, Turakhia VS. Gingival enlargement in different age groups during fixed Orthodontic treatment. Journal of International Oral Health 2014; vol. 6, no. 1, pp. 1-4.

65. Kloehn JS, Pfeifer JS. The effect of orthodontic treatment on the periodontium. Angle Orthodontist 1974; vol. 44, no. 2, pp. 127-134.

66. Zachrisson S, Zachrisson BU. Gingival condition associated with orthodontic treatment. The Angle Orthodontist 1972; vol. 42, no. 1, pp. 26-34.

67. Jia W, Beatty MW, Reinhardt RA, Petro TM, Cohen D M, Maze C R, et al. Nickel release from orthodontic arch wires and cellular immune response to various nickel concentrations. J Biomed Mater Res 1999; 48:488-95.

68 Faccioni F, Franceschetti P, Cerpelloni M, Fracasso ME. In vitro study on metal release from fixed orthodontic appliances and DNA damage in oral mucosal cells. Am J Orthod Dentofacial Orthopedics 2003; 124:687-93.

69. Gursoy UK, Sokucu O, Uitto VJ, Aydin A, Demirer S, Toker H. The role of nickel accumulation and epithelial cell proliferation in orthodontic treatment-induced gingival overgrowth. Eur J Orthod 2007; 29:555-8.

70. Pazzini CA, Junior GO, Marques LS, Pereira CV, Pereira LJ. Prevalence of nickel allergy and longitudinal evaluation of periodontal abnormalities in orthodontic allergic patients. Angle Orthod 2009; 79:922-7.

71. Gursoy UK, Sokucu O, Uitto VJ, Aydin A, Demirer S, Toker H, Erdem O, Sayal A. The role of nickel accumulation and epithelial cell proliferation in orthodontic treatment-induced gingival overgrowth. European Journal of Orthodontics 2007; vol. 29, no. 6, pp. 555-558.

72. Marchese C, Visco V, Aimati L, Cardinali G, Kovacs D, Buttari B, Bellocci M, Torrisi M R, Picardo M. Nickel-induced keratinocyte proliferation and up-modulation of the keratinocyte growth factor receptor expression. Experimental Dermatology2003; vol. 12, no. 4, pp. 497-505.

73. Pazzini CA, Marques LS, Ramos-Jorge ML, Júnior GO, Pereira LJ, Paiva SM. Longitudinal assessment of periodontal status in patients with nickel allergy treated with conventional and nickel-free braces. The Angle Orthodontist 2012; vol. 82, no. 4, pp. 653-657.

74. Maspero C, Giannini L, Galbiati G, Nolet F, Esposito L, Farronato G. Titanium orthodontic appliances for allergic patients. Minerva Stomatologica 2014; vol. 63, no. 11-12, pp. 403-410.

75. Pantuzo MC, Zenóbio EG, de Andrade Marigo H, Zenóbio MA. Hypersensitivity to conventional and to nickel-free orthodontic brackets. Brazilian Oral Research 2007; vol. 21, no. 4, pp. 298-302.

76. Pinto AS, Alves LS, Zenkner JEDA, Zanatta FB, Maltz M. Gingival enlargement in orthodontic patients: Effect of treatment duration. Am J Orthod Dentofacial Orthop. 2017 Oct;152(4):477-482.

77. Kurol J, Rönnerman A, Heyden G. Long-term gingival conditions after orthodontic closure of extraction sites. Histological and histochemical studies. European Journal of Orthodontics 1982; vol. 4, no. 2, pp. 87-92.

78. Adams TC, Pang PK. Lasers in aesthetic dentistry. Dent Clin North Am 2004; 48(4): 833-60.

79. To TN, Rabie AB, Wong RW, McGrath CP. The adjunct effectiveness of diode laser gingivectomy in maintaining periodontal health during orthodontic treatment. Angle Orthodontist 2013 Jan;83(1):43-7. doi: 10.2319/012612-66.1.

80. Allais D, Melsen B. Does labial movement of lower incisors influence the level of the gingival margin? A case-control study of adult orthodontic patients. European Journal of Orthodontics 2003; vol. 25, no. 4, pp. 343-352.

81. Coatoam GW, Behrents RG, Bissada NF. The width of keratinized gingiva during orthodontic treatment: its significance and impact on periodontal status. Journal of Periodontology 1981; vol. 52, no. 6, pp. 307-313.

82. Andlin-Sobocki A, Bodin L. Dimensional alterations of the gingiva related to changes of facial/lingual tooth position in permanent anterior teeth of children. A 2-year longitudinal study. Journal of Clinical Periodontology1993; vol. 20, no. 3, pp. 219-224.

83. Dorfman HS. Mucogingival changes resulting from mandibular incisor tooth movement. American Journal of Orthodontics1978; vol. 74, no. 3, pp. 286-297.

84. Re S, Cardaropoli D, Abundo R, Corrente G. Reduction of gingival recession following orthodontic intrusion in periodontally compromised patients. Orthodontics & Craniofacial Research 2004; vol. 7, no. 1, pp. 35-39.

85. Re S, Corrente G, Abundo R, Cardaropoli D. Orthodontic treatment in periodontally compromised patients: 12-year report. International Journal of Periodontics & Restorative Dentistry 2000; vol. 20, no. 1, pp. 31-39.

86. Djeu G, Hayes C, Zawaideh S. Correlation between mandibular central incisor proclination and gingival recession during fixed appliance therapy. The Angle Orthodontist 2002; vol. 72, no. 3, pp. 238-245.

87. Gebistorf M, Mijuskovic M, Pandis N, Fudal PS, Katsaros C. Gingival recession in orthodontic patients 10 to 15 years posttreatment: A retrospective cohort study. Am J Orthod Dentofacial Orthop. 2018; May;153(5):645-655.

88. Bollen AM, Cunha-Cruz J, Bakko DW, Huang GJ, Hujoel PP. The effects of orthodontic therapy on periodontal health: a systematic review of controlled evidence. Journal of the Americal Dental Association 2008; vol. 139, no. 4, pp. 413-422.

89. Vehkalahti M. Occurrence of gingival recession in adults. Journal of Periodontology 1989; vol. 60, no. 11, pp. 599-603.

90. Checchi L, Daprile G, Gatto MR, Pelliccioni GA. Gingival recession and toothbrushing in an Italian School of Dentistry: a pilot study. Journal of Clinical Periodontology 1999; vol. 26, no. 5, pp. 276-280.

91. Matthews DC. No good evidence to link toothbrushing trauma to gingival recession. Journal of Evidence-Based Dental Practice 2008; vol. 9, no. 2, p. 49.

92. Rajapakse PS, McCracken GI, Gwynnett E, Steen ND, Guentsch A, Heasman PA. Does tooth brushing influence the development and progression of non-inflammatory gingival recession? A systematic review. Journal of Clinical Periodontology 2007; vol. 34, no. 12, pp. 1046-1461.

93. Boke F, Gazioglu C, Akkaya S, Akkaya M. Relationship between orthodontic treatment and gingival health: a retrospective study. Eur J Dent 2014;8:373-80.

94. Wennström JL. Mucogingival considerations in orthodontic treatment. Seminars in Orthodontics 1996; vol. 2, no. 1, pp. 46-54.

95. Richman C. Is gingival recession a consequence of an orthodontic tooth size and/or tooth position discrepancy? A paradigm shift. Compendium of Continuing Education in Dentistry 2011; vol.32, no. 4, pp. e73-e79.

96. Mostafa YA, El Sharaby FA, El Beialy AR. Do alveolar bone defects merit orthodontists' respect? Journal of Orthodontics 2009; vol. 10, no. 1, pp. 16-20.

97. Fuhrmann R. Three-dimensional interpretation of periodontal lesions and remodeling during orthodontic treatment. Part III. Journal of Orofacial Orthopedics 1996; vol. 57, no. 4, pp. 224-237.

98. Melsen B, Allais D. Factors of importance for the development of dehiscences during labial movement of mandibular incisors: a retrospective study of adult orthodontic patients. American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics2005; vol. 127, no. 5, pp. 552-561; quiz 625.

99. Ruf S, Hansen K, Pancherz H. Does orthodontic proclination of lower incisors in children and adolescents cause gingival recession? American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics 1998; vol. 114, no. 1, pp. 100-106.

100. Rasperini G, Acunzo R, Cannalire P, Farronato G. Influence of periodontal biotype on root surface exposure during orthodontic treatment: a preliminary study. International Journal of Periodontology and Restaurative dentistry 2015; Sep-Oct;35(5):665-75.

101. Capelozza Filho L, Fattori L, Cordeiro A, Maltagliati L A. Avaliação da inclinação do incisivo inferior através da tomografia computadorizada. Rev Dental Press Ortod Ortop Facial. 2008; Nov-Dez;13(6):108-17.

102. Cortellini P, Bissada NF. Mucogingival conditions in the natural dentition: Narrative review, case definitions, and diagnostic considerations. J Periodontol. 2018; Jun;89 Suppl 1:S204-S213.

103. Cook DR, Mealey BL, Verrett RG, Mills MP, Noujeim ME, Lasho DJ, Jr. Cronin RJ, Relationship between clinical periodontal biotype and labial plate thickness: an in vivo study. International Journal of Periodontics & Restorative Dentistry 2011; vol. 31, no. 4, pp. 345-354.

104. Proffit WR, Flields HW, Sarver DM. Contemporary orthodontics. 4th edn. St. Louis: CV Mosby, 2007.

105. Eke PI, Dye BA, Wei L, Slade GD, Thornton-Evans GO, Borgnakke WS, Taylor GW, Page RC, Beck JD, Genco RJ. J Periodontol. Update on Prevalence of Periodontitis in Adults in the United States: NHANES 2009 to 2012. J Periodontol 2015; 86(5):611-622.

106. Keim RG, Gottlieb EL, Nelson AH, Vogels DS. Orthodontic Practice Study. Part 1: trends. J Clin Orthod 2;47(11):661-680.

107. Martinez-Canut P, Carrasquer A, Magán R, Lorca A. A study on factors associated with pathologic tooth migration. Journal of Clinical Periodontology 1997; 24 (7), 492 497.

108. Dadlani H, Ramachandra SS, Mehta DS. Spontaneous correction of pathologically migrated teeth with periodontal therapy alone. Journal of Indian Society of Periodontology 2013; 17 (4), 531 534.

109. Patel PV. Pathologic tooth migration-spontaneous repositioning following a non-surgical periodontal therapy: a case report. Journal of Clinical and Diagnostic Research 2013; 7 (7), 1522 1523.

110. Sato S, Ujiie H, Ito K. Spontaneous correction of pathologic tooth migration and reduced infrabony pockets following nonsurgical periodontal therapy: a case report. International Journal of Periodontics and Restorative Dentistry 2004; 24 (5), 456 461.

111. Gaumet PE, Brunsvold MI, McMahan CA. Spontaneous repositioning of pathologically migrated teeth. Journal of Periodontology 1999; 70 (10), 1177 1184.

112. Re S, Cardaropoli D, Abundo R, Corrente G. Reduction of gingival recession following orthodontic intrusion in periodontally compromised patients. Orthodontics & Craniofacial Research 2004; 7 (1), 35 39.

113. Salama H, Salama M. The role of orthodontic extrusive remodeling in the enhancement of soft and hard tissue profiles prior to implant placement: a systematic approach to the management of extraction site defects. International Journal of Periodontics and Restorative Dentistry 1993; 13 (4), 312 333.

114. Ogihara S, Tarnow DP. Efficacy of forced eruption/enamel matrix derivative with freezedried bone allograft or with demineralized freeze-dried bone allograft in infrabony defects: A randomized trial. Quintessence International 2015; 46 (6), 481 490.

115. Nemcovsky CE, Sasson M, Beny L, Weinreb M, Vardimon AD. Periodontal healing following orthodontic movement of rat molars with intact versus damaged periodontia towards a bony defect. European Journal of Orthodontics 2007; 29 (4), 338 344.

116. Polson A, Caton J, Polson AP, Nyman S, Novak J, Reed B. Periodontal response after tooth movement into intrabony defects. Journal of Periodontology 1984; 55 (4), 197 202.

117. da Silva VC, Cirelli CC, Ribeiro FS, Costa MR, Comelli Lia RC, Cirelli J A. Orthodontic movement after periodontal regeneration of class II furcation: a pilot study in dogs. Journal of Clinical Periodontology 2006; 33 (6), 440 448.

118. da Silva VC, Cirelli CC, Ribeiro FS, Leite FR, Benatti Neto C, Marcantonio RA, Cirelli J A. Intrusion of teeth with class III furcation: a clinical, histologic and histometric study in dogs. Journal of Clinical Periodontology 2008; 35 (9), 807 816.

119. Diedrich P, Fritz U, Kinzinger G, Angelakis J. Movement of periodontally affected teeth after guided tissue regeneration (GTR)-an experimental pilot study in animals. Journal of Orofacial Orthopedics 2003; 64 (3), 214 227.

120. Araújo MG, Carmagnola D, Berglundh T, Thilander B, Lindhe J. Orthodontic movement in bone defects augmented with Bio-Oss. An experimental study in dogs. Journal of Clinical Periodontology 2001; 28 (1), 73 80. 121. Roccuzzo M, Marchese S, Dalmasso P, Roccuzzo A. Periodontal regeneration and orthodontic treatment of severely periodontally compromised teeth: 10-year results of a prospective study. Int J Periodontics Restorative Dent 2018; 38 [in press].

122. Cardaropoli D, Re S, Manuzzi W, Gaveglio L, Cardaropoli G. Bio-Oss collagen and orthodontic movement for the treatment of infrabony defects in the esthetic zone. International Journal of Periodontics and Restorative Dentistry 2006; 26, 553 559.

123. Ghezzi C, Masiero S, Silvestri M, Zanotti G, Rasperini G. Orthodontic treatment of periodontally involved teeth after tissue regeneration. International Journal of Periodontics and Restorative Dentistry 2008; 28, 559 567.

124. Cao T, Xu L, Shi J, Zhou Y. Combined orthodontic-periodontal treatment in periodontal patients with anteriorly displaced incisors. American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics 2015; 148 (5), 805 813.

125. Re S, Corrente G, Abundo R, Cardaropoli D. Orthodontic movement into bone defects augmented with bovine bone mineral and fibrin sealer: A reentry case report. International Journal of Periodontics and Restorative Dentistry 2002; 22, 138 145.

126. Attia MS, Shoreibah EA, Ibrahim SA, Nassar HA. Regenerative therapy of osseous defects combined with orthodontic tooth movement. Journal of the International Academy of Periodontology 2012; 14 (1), 17 25.

127. Sanz M, Martin C. Tooth movement in the periodontally compromised patient. In: Lang PN, Lindhe J (eds). Clinical Periodontology and Implant Dentistry, ed 6, vol 2. Hoboken: John Wiley & Sons, 2015: 1301.

128. Reichert C, Hagner M, Jepsen S, Jäger A. Interfaces between orthodontic and periodontal treatment: their current status. J Orofac Orthop 2011;72:165-86.
129. Rotundo R, Nieri M, Iachetti G, Mervelt J, Cairo F, Baccetti T, et al. Orthodontic treatment of periodontal defects: a systematic review. Prog Orthod 2010;11:41-4.

130. Panwar M, Jayan B, Arora V, Singh S. Orthodontic management of dentition in patients with periodontally compromised dentition. J Indian Soc Periodontol 2014;18:200-4.
131. Levin L, Samorodnitzky-Naveh GR, Machtei EE. The association of orthodontic treatment and fixed retainers with gingival health. J Periodontol 2008;79(11):2087-92.

132. Tonetti MS, Mombelli A. Aggressive periodontitis. In: Lindhe J, Lang NP, Karring T (eds). Clinical periodontology and implant Dentistry. 5th ed. Oxford: Blackwell, 2008: 428-57.

133. Deacon SA, Glenny AM, Deery C, Robinson PG, Heanue M, Walmsley AD, Shaw WC. Different powered toothbrushes for plaque control and gingival health. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2010 Dec 8;(12):CD004971.

134. Yaacob M, Worthington HV, Deacon SA, Deery C, Walmsley AD, Robinson PG, Glenny AM. Powered versus manual toothbrushing for oral health. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews 2014; (6):CD002281.

135. Erbe C, Klukowska M, Tsaknaki I, Timm H, Grender J, Wehrbein H. Efficacy of 3 toothbrush treatments on plaque removal in orthodontic patients assessed with digital plaque imaging: a randomized controlled trial. American Journal of Orthodontics and Dentofacial Orthopedics 2013; vol. 143, no. 6, pp. 760-766.

136. Silvestrini Biavati A, Gastaldo L, Dessì M, Silvestrini Biavati F, Migliorati M. Manual orthodontic vs. oscillating-rotating electric toothbrush in orthodontic patients: a randomised clinical trial. European Journal of Paediatric Dentistry 2010; vol. 11, no. 4, pp. 200-202.

137. Gunsolley JC. A meta-analysis of six-month studies of antiplaque and antigingivitis agents. J Am Dent Assoc 2006; Dec;137(12):1649-57.

138. Haas AN, Reis A, Lemos CA, Pannuti CM, Escobar EC, Almeida ER, et al. Daily biofilm control and oral health: an epidemiological challenge consensus – Brazilian Advisory Panel in Oral Health. Braz J Periodontol 2012; Sep;22(3):40-6.

139. Gunsolley JC. Clinical efficacy of antimicrobial mouthrinses. J Dent 2010; Jun;38 Suppl1:S6-10.

140. Haas N, Pannuti CM, Andrade AK, Escobar EC, Almeida ER, Costa FO, Cortelli JR, Cortelli SC, Rode SD, Pedrazzi V, Oppermann RV. Mouthwashes for the control of supragingival biofilm and gingivitis in orthodontic patients: evidence-based recommendations for clinicians. Braz Oral Res 2014; Jul 11;28(spe):1-8

141. Bartzela T, Turp J C, Motschall E, Maltha J C. Medication effects on the rate of orthodontic tooth movement: A systematic literature review. Am J Orthod Dentofacial Orthop 2009;135:16–26.

142. Krishnan V, Davidovitch Z. The effect of drugs on orthodontic tooth movement. Orthod Craniofac Res. 2006; Nov;9(4):163-71.

143. Andrade I Jr, Sousa AB, da Silva GG. New therapeutic modalities to modulate orthodontic tooth movement. Dental Press J Orthod. 2014; Nov-Dec;19(6):123-33.

144. Xue H, Zheng J, Cui Z, Bai X, Li G, Zhang C, He S, Li W, Lajud SA, Duan Y, Zhou H. Low-intensity pulsed ultrasound accelerates tooth movement via activation of the BMP-2 signaling pathway. PLoS One 2013; Jul 23;8(7).

145. Long H, Pyakurel U, Wang Y, Liao L, Zhou Y, Lai W. Interventions for accelerating orthodontic tooth movement. A systematic review. Angle Orthod 2013; 83(1):164-71.

146. Fujita S, Yamaguchi M, Utsunomiya T, Yamamoto H, Kasai K. Low-energy laser stimulates tooth movement velocity via expression of RANK and RANKL. Orthod Craniofac Res 2008; Aug;11(3):143-55.

147. Limpanichkul W, Godfrey K, Srisuk N, Rattanayatikul C. Effects of low-level laser therapy on the rate of orthodontic tooth movement. Orthod Craniofac Res 2006; Feb;9(1): 38-43.

148. Qamruddin I, Alam MK, Khamis MF, Husein A. Minimally invasive techniques to accelerate the orthodontic tooth movement: A Systematic Review of Animal Studies. BioMed Research International 2015; 2015:608530.

149. Imani MM, Golshah A, Safari-Faramani R, Sadeghi M. Effect of Low-level Laser Therapy on Orthodontic Movement of Human Canine: a Systematic Review and Metaanalysis of Randomized Clinical Trials. Acta Inform Med 2018; Jun;26(2):139-143.

150. Yadav S, Dobie T, Assefnia A, Gupta H, Kalajzic Z, Nanda R. Effect of low-frequency mechanical vibration on orthodontic tooth movement. Am J Orthod Dentofacial Orthop 2015; Sep;148(3):440-9.

151. Jing D, Xiao J, Li X, Li Y, Zhao Z. The effectiveness of vibrational stimulus to accelerate orthodontic tooth movement: a systematic review. BMC Oral Health 2017; Dec 1;17(1):143.

152. DiBiase AT, Woodhouse NR, Papageorgiou SN, Johnson N, Slipper C, Grant J, Alsaleh M, Khaja Y, Cobourne MT. Effects of supplemental vibrational force on space closure, treatment duration, and occlusal outcome: A multicenter randomized clinical trial. Am J Orthod Dentofacial Orthop 2018; Apr;153(4):469-480.e4.

153. El-Angbawi A, McIntyre GT, Fleming PS, Bearn DR. Non-surgical adjunctive interventions for accelerating tooth movement in patients undergoing fixed orthodontic treatment. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2015; CD010887.

154. Frost HM. The regional acceleratory phenomenon: a review. Henry Ford Hosp Med J. 1983; 31(1):3-9.

155. Schilling T, Müller M, Minne HW, Ziegler R. Influence of inflammation-mediated osteopenia on the regional acceleratory phenomenon and the systemic acceleratory phenomenon during healing of a bone defect in the rat. Calcif Tissue Int 1998; Aug;63(2): 160-6.

156. Martin RB. Fatigue microdamage as an essential element of bone mechanics and biology. Calcif Tissue Int 2003; Aug;73(2):101-7.

157. Kennedy OD, Laudier DM, Majeska RJ, Sun HB, Schaffler MB. Osteocyte apoptosis is required for production of osteoclastogenic signals following bone fatigue in vivo. Bone 2014; Jul;64:132-7.

158. Park YG. Corticision: A Flapless Procedure to Accelerate Tooth Movement. Front Oral Biol. 2016;18:109-17. Epub 2015 Nov 24.

159. Keser EI, Dibart S. Sequential piezocision: a novel approach to accelerated orthodontic treatment. Am J Orthod Dentofacial Orthop 2013; Dec;144(6):879-89.

160. Alikhani M, Raptis M, Zoldan B, Sangsuwon C, Lee YB, Alyami B, Corpodian C, Barrera LM, Alansari S, Khoo E, Teixeira C. Effect of micro-osteoperforations on the rate of tooth movement. Am J Orthod Dentofacial Orthop 2013; Nov;144(5):639-48.

161. Yadav S, Upadhyay M, Liu S, Roberts E, Neace WP, Nanda R. Microdamage of the cortical bone during mini-implant insertion with self-drilling and self-tapping techniques: a randomized controlled trial. Am J Orthod Dentofacial Orthop 2012; May;141(5):538-46.

162. Perillo L, Esposito M, Caprioglio A, Attanasio S, Santini AC, Carotenuto M. Orthodontic treatment need for adolescents in the Campania region: the malocclusion impact on self-concept. Patient Prefer Adherence 2014; Mar 19;8:353-9.

163. Pachêco-Pereira C, Pereira JR, Dick BD, Perez A, Flores-Mir C. Factors associated with patient and parent satisfaction after orthodontic treatment: A systematic review. Am J Orthod Dentofacial Orthop 2015; Oct;148(4):652-9.

164. Uribe F, Padala S, Allareddy V, Nanda R. Patients', parents', and orthodontists' perceptions of the need for and costs of additional procedures to reduce treatment time. Am J Orthod Dentofacial Orthop 2014; Apr;145(4 Suppl):S65-73.

165. Petti S, Barbato E, Simonetti D'Arca A. Effect of orthodontic therapy with fixed and removable appliances on oral microbiota: a six-month longitudinal study. New Microbiol 1997; Jan;20(1):55-62.

166. J Topaloglu-Ak A, Ertugrul F, Eden E, Ates M, Bulut H. Effect of orthodontic appliances on oral microbiota-6 month follow-up. Clin Pediatr Dent 2011; Summer;35(4):433-6.

167. Ireland AJ, Soro V, Sprague SV, Harradine NW, Day C, Al-Anezi S, Jenkinson HF, Sherriff M, Dymock D, Sandy JR. The effects of different orthodontic appliances upon microbial communities. Orthod Craniofac Res 2014; May;17(2):115-23.

168. van Gastel J, Quirynen M, Teughels W, Coucke W, Carels C. Influence of bracket design on microbial and periodontal parameters in vivo. J Clin Periodontol 2007; May;34(5):423-31.

169. Ghijselings E, Coucke W, Verdonck A, Teughels W, Quirynen M, Pauwels M, Carels C, van Gastel J. Long-term changes in microbiology and clinical periodontal variables after completion of fixed orthodontic appliances. Orthod Craniofac Res 2014; Feb;17(1):49-59.

170. Socransky SS, Haffajee AD. Dental biofilms: difficult therapeutic targets. Periodontol 2000. 2002;28:12-55.

171. Richter AE, Arruda AO, Peters MC, Sohn W. Incidence of caries lesions among patients treated with comprehensive orthodontics. Am J Orthod Dentofacial Orthop 2011; May; 139(5):657-64.

172. Roscoe MG, Meira JB, Cattaneo PM. Association of orthodontic force system and root resorption: A systematic review. Am J Orthod Dentofacial Orthop 2015; May;147(5):610-26.

173. Oosterink FM, de Jongh A, Aartman IH. What are people afraid of during dental treatment? Anxiety-provoking capacity of 67 stimuli characteristic of the dental setting. Eur J Oral Sci 2008; Feb;116(1):44-51.

174. Zawawi KH. Patients' acceptance of corticotomy-assisted orthodontics. Patient Prefer Adherence 2015; Aug 12;9:1153-8.

175. Sugimori T, Yamaguchi M, Shimizu M, Kikuta J, Hikida T, Hikida M, Murakami Y, Suemitsu M, Kuyama K, Kasai K. Micro-osteoperforations accelerate orthodontic tooth movement by stimulating periodontal ligament cell cycles. Am J Orthod Dentofacial Orthop. 2018 Dec;154(6):788-796. doi: 10.1016/j.ajodo.2018.01.023.

176. Kim J, Kook YA, Bayome M, Park JH, Lee W, Choi H, Abbas NH. Comparison of tooth movement and biological response in corticotomy and micro-osteoperforation in rabbits. Korean J Orthod. 2019 Jul;49(4):205-213. doi: 10.4041/kjod.2019.49.4.205. Epub 2019 Jul 22.

177. Cheung T, Park J, Lee D, Kim C, Olson J, Javadi S, Lawson G, McCabe J, Moon W, Ting K, Hong C. Ability of mini-implant-facilitated micro-osteoperforations to accelerate tooth movement in rats. Am J Orthod Dentofacial Orthop. 2016 Dec;150(6):958-967. doi: 10.1016/j.ajodo.2016.04.030.

178. van Gemert LN, Campbell PM, Opperman LA, Buschang PH. Localizing the osseous boundaries of micro-osteoperforations. Am J Orthod Dentofacial Orthop. 2019 Jun;155(6): 779-790. doi: 10.1016/j.ajodo.2018.07.022.

179. Cramer CL, Campbell PM, Opperman LA, Tadlock LP, Buschang PH. Effects of microosteoperforations on tooth movement and bone in the beagle maxilla. Am J Orthod Dentofacial Orthop. 2019 May;155(5):681-692. doi: 10.1016/j.ajodo.2018.06.015.

180. Attri S, Mittal R, Batra P, Sonar S, Sharma K, Raghavan S, Rai KS. Comparison of rate of tooth movement and pain perception during accelerated tooth movement associated with conventional fixed appliances with micro-osteoperforations - a randomised controlled trial. J Orthod. 2018 Dec;45(4):225-233. doi: 10.1080/14653125.2018.1528746. Epub 2018 Oct 3.

181. Abdelhameed AN, Refai WMM. Evaluation of the Effect of Combined Low Energy Laser Application and Micro-Osteoperforations versus the Effect of Application of Each Technique Separately On the Rate of Orthodontic Tooth Movement. Open Access Maced J Med Sci. 2018 Nov 15;6(11):2180-2185.

182. Bansal M, Sharma R, Kumar D, Gupta A. Effects of mini-implant facilitated microosteoperforations in alleviating mandibular anterior crowding: A randomized controlled clinical trial. J Orthod Sci. 2019 Oct 4;8:19. doi: 10.4103/jos.JOS\_112\_18. eCollection 2019.

183. Ren Y, Maltha JC. Van 't Hof MA, Kuijpers-Jagtman AM. Age effect on orthodontic tooth movement in rats. J Dent Res 2003;82: 38-42.

184. Haruyama N, Igarashi K, Saeki S, Otsuka-Isoya M, Shinoda H, Mitani H. Estrous-cycledependent variation in orthodontic tooth movement. J Dent Res. 2002;81:406–10.

185. Zittermann A, Schwarz I, Scheld K, Sudhop T, Berthold HK, von Bergmann K, van der Ven H, Stehle P. Physiologic fluctuations of serum estradiol levels influence biochemical markers of bone resorption in young women. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2000;85:95–101.

186. Usumi-Fujita R, Hosomichi J, Ono N, Shibutani N, Kaneko S, Shimizu Y, Ono T. Occlusal hypofunction causes periodontal atrophy and VEGF/VEGFR inhibition in tooth movement. Angle Orthod 2013;83:48-56.

187. Walton DK, Fields HW, Johnston WM, Rosenstiel SF, Firestone AR, Christensen JC. Orthodontic appliance preferences of children and ado- lescents. Am J Orthod Dentofacial Orthop. 2010;138(6): 698.e1-698.e12.

188. Fujiyama K, Honjo T, Suzuki M, Matsuoka S, Deguchi T. Analysis of pain level in cases treated with Invisalign aligner: comparison with fixed edgewise appli- ance therapy. Prog Orthod. 2014;15:64

189. Azaripour A, Weusmann J, Mahmoodi B, et al. Braces versus Invisalign®: gingival parameters and patients' satisfaction during treatment: a cross-sectional study. BMC Oral Health. 2015;15:69.

190. Jiang Q, Li J, Mei L, Du J, Levrini L, Abbate GM, Li H. Periodontal health during orthodontic treatment with clear aligners and fixed appliances: A meta-analysis. J Am Dent Assoc. 2018 Aug;149(8):712-720.e12.

191. Aboalnaga AA, Salah Fayed MM, El-Ashmawi NA, Soliman SA. Effect of microosteoperforation on the rate of canine retraction: a split-mouth randomized controlled trial. Prog Orthod. 2019 Jun 3;20(1):21. doi: 10.1186/s40510-019-0274-0.

192. Alkebsi A, Al-Maaitah E, Al-Shorman H, Abu Alhaija E. Three-dimensional assessment of the effect of micro-osteoperforations on the rate of tooth movement during canine retraction in adults with Class II malocclusion: A randomized controlled clinical trial. Am J Orthod Dentofacial Orthop. 2018 Jun;153(6):771-785. doi: 10.1016/j.ajodo.

193. Agrawal AA, Kolte AP, Kolte RA, Vaswani V, Shenoy U, Rathi P. Comparative CBCT analysis of the changes in buccal bone morphology after corticotomy and micro-osteoperforations assisted orthodontic treatment - Case series with a split mouth design. Saudi Dent J. 2019 Jan;31(1):58-65. doi: 10.1016/j.sdentj.2018.10.003. Epub 2018 Oct 21.

194. Alqadasi B, Aldhorae K, Halboub E, Mahgoub N, Alnasri A, Assiry A, Xia HY. The Effectiveness of Micro-osteoperforations during Canine Retraction: A Three-dimensional Randomized Clinical Trial. J Int Soc Prev Community Dent. 2019 Oct 4;9(6):637-645. doi: 10.4103/jispcd.JISPCD\_233\_19. eCollection 2019 Nov-Dec.

.

## Sponsorship Acknowledgements

I would like to acknowledge Propel Orthodontics for providing Propel Devices used for this study. I am grateful for the assistance of Vilma Nuestro, Peter Migneault and Jim Sieg who helped to set up this research.

I would like to offer my special thanks to Sheldon A. Krancher and Clear TPS Company for supporting this study with their service.

I am very grateful to Alessandro Quattrini and Oral-B, Procter & Gamble for providing powered tooth-brushes for participants of this study.

I wish to acknowledge Giana Spasic and Hu-Friedy Company for providing The Colorvue<sup>™</sup> Biotype Probe.

## Acknowledgements

I am extremely grateful to my supervisors Prof. Giulio Rasperini and Prof. Aldo Bruno Giannì for their guidance through each stage of the process, for their support and helpfulness. Thank you for giving me a chance to collaborate with Milano University for already 5 years. Back in 2014 I could not even dream to graduate as a PhD under your supervision.

I would like to acknowledge my dearest colleagues Major Cesare Mauro and Dr. Michele Izzo for their help in clinical part of the research. Thank you for believing in my ideas and your great sense of humour. Also, I wish to thank the stuff of the dental department of the Military Hospital of Milan for their collaboration.

I wish to acknowledge the help provided by Prof. Massimo Del Fabbro as a PhD program coordinator. Thank you for your responsiveness and willingness to help whenever I needed it.

I would like to offer my special thanks to Prof. Giorgio Pagni, who accompanied my first steps into the world of the research. I truly believe that you are the most patient person I have ever met.

Assistance provided by Dr Raffaele Acunzo was appreciated. Every time I see you interacting with people I learn something.

I would like to thank the staff of Studio Rasperini for their assistance with the collection of the data and other provided help whenever I was looking for it.

I wish to acknowledge the support and great love of my big russian-italian family. You kept me going on and this work would not have been possible without your input. I am dedicating this thesis to my beloved husband Paolo and two our daughters. Alissa & Aurora, you should know that this thesis gave you a unique apportiunity to know your dad better.

My dear colleagues and friends from Russia, Italy, Lithuania, Estonia, Spain and France, thank you all for your friendship and support.